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FADE IN: 
 
EXT. THE HOUSE - DUSK 
 
A snazzy dark-colored Lexus sedan pulls up to the curb in 
front of a modest suburban home.  The house is dark. 
 
MELANIE WRIGHT, 38, in a power suit, steps out of the Lexus, 
a briefcase in one hand, a Kleenex in the other.  She checks 
the FOR SALE sign near the curb, her name and headshot on it. 
She pauses to wipe her picture with the Kleenex. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             Looking good, killer. 
 
As she walks to the front door of the house, she locks the 
car with the remote. 
 
Melanie works the combination on a lockbox hanging on the 
doorknob.  In a moment, she has the house keys in her hand 
and opens the front door. 
 
INT. ENTRY - DUSK 
 
Melanie flips several switches by the door. 
 
EXT. THE HOUSE - DUSK 
 
The house lights up: the walkway, then several windows, one 
after the other. 
 
INT. KITCHEN - DUSK 
 
Melanie sets down her briefcase on the counter and opens it. 
She takes out a package of break-apart cookie dough and a 
small baking sheet. 
 
She turns on the oven and then arranges chunks of dough on 
the sheet. 
 
INT. KITCHEN - NIGHT 
 
A plate of freshly-baked cookies sits on the dinette table, 
where Melanie reads from a realty website on her laptop 
computer.  She talks into a Bluetooth headset. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             I don't know, Kelly.  If all goes 
             well, I may be here past midnight 
             papering this deal. ... No, that 
             doesn't mean you can have friends 
             over.  It's still a school night, 
             even if I'm working late and 
             Daddy's out of town. 
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Melanie cocks her head to hear a car engine outside. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             Kelly, honey, my clients are here. 
             I love you.  Bye. 
 
She closes the laptop, takes off the headset and walks to 
the window. 
 
She looks out, then checks her makeup in her compact mirror. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             Okay, killer, it's showtime. 
             Let's knock 'em dead! 
 
EXT. THE HOUSE - NIGHT 
 
A Mercedes-Benz coupe rolls up to the curb behind the Lexus. 
 
PETER WEIL, 20s, hypercool, gets out of the driver's side. 
His wife SHEILA, 20s, equally cool, gets out of the passenger 
side. 
 
The front door opens and Melanie strides down the walk to 
meet the young couple. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             Mr. and Mrs. Weil, welcome to 
             Salem Hills! 
 
They meet halfway up the walk.  Melanie reaches out to shake 
hands. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             A pleasure, Peter -- may I call 
             you Peter? 
 
                         PETER 
             Certainly, Melanie. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             And Sheila!  What a lovely couple 
             you make! 
 
                         SHEILA 
             How nice of you to say. 
 
Melanie turns to lead them into the house. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             A bit unusual, I must say, your 
             insistence on seeing the house at 
             night.  You're not vampires, by 
             any chance? 
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The three laugh. 
 
                         SHEILA 
             Heavens, no, Melanie. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             Just a little joke. 
 
                         PETER 
             There's no such thing as vampires. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             Of course not. 
 
Melanie opens the door. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             Come on in. 
 
They enter the house. 
 
INT. LIVING ROOM - NIGHT 
 
Melanie escorts Peter and Sheila into the living room. 
 
                         SHEILA 
             Gee, what smells so good, honey? 
 
                         PETER 
             Could it be a batch of fresh- 
             baked cookies? 
 
They look at each other and laugh. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             Okay, you caught me.  But they do 
             smell good, don't they?  Want one? 
 
                         SHEILA 
             No, thanks, Melanie.  We don't 
             want to spoil our dinner. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             Oh, you haven't eaten?  Should we 
             go someplace?  I hate to have you 
             see this beautiful house on an 
             empty stomach. 
 
                         PETER 
             It's not a problem.  We already 
             have plans for later. 
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                         MELANIE 
             Well, I hope those plans are 
             flexible.  I may want to take you 
             out to celebrate your new home. 
 
                         PETER 
             We'll see.  I did have a question 
             to start, though. 
 
Peter walks toward a door at the back of the living room. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             What's that, Peter? 
 
Peter opens the door, which leads to the basement. 
 
                         PETER 
             Is the termite report clear? 
 
                         MELANIE 
             Of course.  This house is solid 
             as a rock. 
 
                         PETER 
             That's good to know. 
 
Sheila pops up at Melanie's shoulder. 
 
                         SHEILA 
             Because we heard it had a major 
             problem once. 
 
                         PETER 
             In the basement. 
 
INT. KITCHEN - NIGHT 
 
A small dinette table in a modest room, sparsely furnished. 
KIT FISHER, an ordinary 12-year-old boy, and his ordinary 10- 
year-old sister SALLY help themselves to mashed potatoes, 
gravy and peas. 
 
RICHARD FISHER, 34, sets a pan of baked chicken pieces on 
the table.  He sits down and uses a long fork to pass chicken 
to the kids. 
 
                         RICHARD 
             Kit, your turn tonight. 
 
The family members join hands and bow their heads. 
 
                         KIT 
             Lord, let us be truly thankful 
             for our dinner, and for being 
             together as a family to share it. 
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                         SALLY 
             And please tell Mommy we love her. 
 
                         KIT 
             Not at grace, Sally.  That's a 
             bedtime prayer. 
 
                         RICHARD 
             It's okay, Kit.  There's never a 
             wrong time to remember Mommy. 
 
INT. LIVING ROOM - NIGHT 
 
The living room, just as sparsely furnished, with a small TV 
on a stand, a bookshelf and a couch.  The kids watch cartoons. 
 
Richard carries a basket of laundry through the room to a 
door behind the TV. 
 
                         RICHARD 
             If I'm not back up from the 
             basement before this show ends, 
             remember, bedtime.  Kit? 
 
                         KIT 
             Yeah, Dad.  I'll remember. 
 
Richard goes through the door. 
 
INT. BASEMENT - NIGHT 
 
He descends the stairs into the unfinished basement. 
 
He takes the basket of laundry to the washer.  He's about to 
load the machine, when he sniffs. 
 
                         RICHARD 
             Oh, great, mildew. 
 
He inspects the area around the washer.  He decides to pull 
the machine away from the wall. 
 
The wall behind the washer has patches of gray mold. 
 
                         RICHARD 
             Gotta nip that in the bud. 
 
He goes to a shelf on an adjacent wall and pulls down a spray 
pump bottle of mildew killer. 
 
He takes aim and sprays the patches, saturating them. 
 
Satisfied, he sets the bottle down and pushes the washer back. 



                                                            6. 
 
 
He loads the washer. 
 
INT. KITCHEN - DAY 
 
The kids eat cereal at the dinette table. 
 
Richard enters.  Sally runs to him and gives him a hug. 
 
                         SALLY 
             Daddy! 
 
                         RICHARD 
             Hi, Baby Bug! 
 
                         KIT 
             I packed both our lunches. 
 
                         RICHARD 
             Great, Kit.  We'll leave in a 
             minute.  I gotta go check 
             something in the basement. 
 
He strokes Sally's hair, then motions her back to her 
homework.  He heads back to the basement. 
 
INT. BASEMENT - DAY 
 
Richard pulls the washer away from the wall.  He sees 
something troubling. 
 
He grabs a flashlight from the utility shelf, switches it on 
and shines it on the wall. 
 
The gray patches have returned, bigger than before.  It looks 
like big gray wads of chewing gum, maybe six inches wide and 
one or two inches tall. 
 
                         RICHARD 
             Damn! 
 
He takes an old rag and pours laundry bleach on it.  He 
reaches back to wipe the moldy patches with the bleach. 
 
                         RICHARD 
             That'll do it. 
 
INT. FACTORY - DAY 
 
Richard eats his lunch with WALTER KENDALL, 38.  Their 
jumpsuits, nametags and the room they're in all show that 
they're on their lunch break at work.  Richard's lunch comes 
out of a lunch pail, while Walter eats from a brown bag. 
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                         RICHARD 
             Hey, you ever get gray mold on 
             your walls? 
 
                         WALTER 
             Gray mold?  In your house? 
 
                         RICHARD 
             Yeah, the basement, behind the 
             washer. 
 
Walter whistles. 
 
                         WALTER 
             That can be tough.  You need to 
             call someone in to check that out. 
 
                         RICHARD 
             It's serious? 
 
                         WALTER 
             Can be.  Neighbor of mine got 
             this mold in his walls, couldn't 
             kill it.  Spraying, fumigation, 
             nothing worked.  Had to have half 
             of his house torn down by a toxic 
             waste disposal crew. 
 
                         RICHARD 
             Toxic waste? 
 
                         WALTER 
             Cost him a fortune.  Those spores 
             can get into anything.  Get some 
             professional help. 
 
                         RICHARD 
             Yeah, well, if I could afford it. 
             I think I'll try it on my own first. 
 
                         WALTER 
             Yeah, good luck with that. 
 
INT. KITCHEN - NIGHT 
 
Kit and Sally do homework at the dinette table.  Richard 
enters with a large paper sack from a hardware store. Sally 
jumps up and runs to him. 
 
                         SALLY 
             Daddy! 
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                         RICHARD 
             Not now, Baby Bug.  I gotta go 
             downstairs. 
 
                         KIT 
             I got the roast in the oven, Dad. 
             Be about another hour. 
 
                         RICHARD 
             Thanks, Kit. 
 
INT. BASEMENT - NIGHT 
 
The washer is pulled out and the paper sack, some newspaper, 
and a putty scraper sit atop it.  Richard inspects the wall 
with his flashlight, grim determination on his face. 
 
The mold, disgustingly gray and wet, has covered about half 
of the surface behind the washer. 
 
                         RICHARD 
             You're not taking my house. 
 
He pulls out a pair of rubber gloves, safety goggles and a 
paper filter mask from the bag and puts them on.  He spreads 
newspaper on the floor under the mold, 
 
He scrapes sheets of slime off the wall with the scraper. 
They fall into a mass onto the newspaper. 
 
                         RICHARD 
             God, how gross! 
 
He pulls out sponges and several plastic bottles from the 
bag.  He uses these to wash the wall. 
 
INT. KITCHEN - NIGHT 
 
Kit clears the dinner dishes as Sally watches TV.  Richard 
emerges from the basement. 
 
                         KIT 
             Dinner's on the stove. 
 
                         RICHARD 
             What?  Oh -- oh, thanks, Kit. 
             Hey, I'm sorry,  I meant to come 
             up, but that stuff -- 
 
                         SALLY 
             Stuff? 
 
                         RICHARD 
             It's mildew, honey. 
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                         SALLY 
             What's mildew? 
 
                         RICHARD 
             A kind of mold.  It's growing on 
             the basement wall, and I've got 
             to wash it off before it spreads. 
                  (to Kit) 
             Just leave the dishes, Kit, I'll 
             do them later.  Roast smells good. 
 
INT. SCHOOL - DAY 
 
Kit follows along in his TEXTBOOK listens to his science 
teacher, MRS. PALMER, 28. 
 
                         MRS. PALMER 
             In addition to mold, mushrooms 
             and yeasts, another interesting 
             type of fungus lives in partnership 
             with another life form.  Who 
             remembers from the reading what 
             that partnership is called?  Tara. 
 
                         TARA 
             Symbiosis. 
 
                         MRS. PALMER 
             That's right, symbiosis.  It's 
             from the Greek words meaning "to 
             live together."  And lichens are 
             a form of symbiotic organism. 
             They are made up of a fungus in 
             partnership with an algae.  The 
             fungus provides the structure and 
             protection for the lichen, and 
             the algae produce food. 
 
Kit sees a PHOTO of a lichen and a DIAGRAM of the partnership 
of the two types of organisms. 
 
INT. KITCHEN - NIGHT 
 
The next evening, Kit and Sally do homework again at the 
dinette table.  Richard enters, and Sally gets up. 
 
                         SALLY 
             Daddy! 
 
                         RICHARD 
             No, Sally, let me go downstairs 
             first. 
 
He heads for the basement door. 
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                         KIT 
             You're going to fry the hamburgers 
             tonight, Dad? 
 
                         RICHARD 
                  (without looking) 
             Right - later. 
 
INT. BASEMENT - NIGHT 
 
Richard looks behind the washer with the flashlight.  The 
mold covers less of the wall. 
 
                         RICHARD 
             Getting there. 
 
He reaches onto the utility shelf for his cleaning supplies. 
Suddenly, he whips his hand back in surprise. 
 
                         RICHARD 
             What the -- ? 
 
His fingers are covered in gray slime.  He shakes his hand, 
almost dances in panic, and grabs a sponge to scrub his 
fingers. 
 
                         RICHARD 
             Yecch!  Oh, God.  Gross, gross, 
             gross! 
 
He pours bleach onto his hand, scrubs, inspects his hand and 
scrubs more.  After half a minute, he's finally calmer, 
though now angry.  He stands on a box to look behind the 
utility shelf. 
 
The wall behind the shelf is covered in slime. 
 
He inspects all of the walls of the basement.  The slime is 
behind the dryer, the laundry sink, and the shelves on the 
adjacent wall. 
 
He pulls on his gloves, mask and goggles. 
 
SEQUENCE OF SHOTS: 
 
1) He unhooks the washer and dryer and moves them into the 
center of the basement, revealing the slimy wall. 
 
2) He scrapes furiously at the wall. 
 
3) He unloads everything from the utility shelves. 
 
4) More scraping, more ferocity. 
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5) He pulls off his goggles and mask and surveys the room. 
 
INT. LIVING ROOM - NIGHT 
 
Richard, still gloved, emerges from the basement.  On the 
couch, Kit watches TV as Sally sleeps on his shoulder. 
 
On the table are the remains of tuna sandwiches. 
 
                         RICHARD 
             Oh, hey, sorry.  I lost track of 
             the time. 
 
                         KIT 
             S'okay.  We had tuna. 
 
                         RICHARD 
             Tomorrow's Saturday.  We'll have 
             the burgers for lunch. 
 
Richard cleans up the dishes as Kit picks up Sally awkwardly 
and hauls her off to bed. 
 
INT. BATHROOM - NIGHT 
 
Richard washes his face in the basin.  He dries his face 
with a hand towel and then looks in the mirror.  He sees a 
GRAY SPOT on the back of his hand. 
 
He examines the backs of his fingers and hands carefully. 
There are a few gray spots on the left and the right. 
 
He turns on the hot water full force and starts scrubbing 
furiously. 
 
INT. KITCHEN - DAY 
 
Richard fries the burgers, his hands in rubber gloves. 
 
                         RICHARD 
             Kit, Sally! 
 
The kids pop in. 
 
                         RICHARD (CONT'D) 
             Sally, get the ketchup and mustard 
             from the fridge, then come back 
             for the pickles.  Kit, get out 
             the plates and then come back -- 
             I want you to cut up the lettuce 
             and tomato. 
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INT. KITCHEN - DAY 
 
A few minutes later, the kids are trying to fit their mouths 
around thick, juicy hamburgers. 
 
Kit swallows a mouthful. 
 
                         KIT 
             Aren't you having one, Dad? 
 
                         RICHARD 
             Later.  I've got to wash up a 
             little more downstairs.  Just 
             leave me one. 
 
INT. BASEMENT - DAY 
 
Richard (in goggles, mask and a plasticized jumpsuit) sees 
that he is losing the war.  The walls he's washed are only 
partially clear, and the mold has spread to other walls and 
the ceiling. 
 
                         RICHARD 
             Okay, you bastard.  Now you're 
             going down. 
 
He picks up a crowbar and pries a piece of wallboard from 
behind the washer.  He exposes the inner wall, and a black- 
and-gray mass of mold quivers between and over the wall studs. 
 
Richard sprays mold-killer viciously. 
 
                         RICHARD 
             Die!  Die! 
 
INT. LIVING ROOM - NIGHT 
 
The kids watch TV.  Richard emerges, in full gear.  Sally 
jumps up, runs to hug him. 
 
                         SALLY 
             Daddy! 
 
                         RICHARD 
                  (shouts) 
             No!  Stay away! 
 
Richard pulls her hands off him and shoves her away.  She 
falls down and starts to cry. 
 
                         KIT 
             Dad! 
 
Kit picks up his sister. 
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                         RICHARD 
             I'm sorry, Baby Bug.  But I'm not 
             clean right now.  I don't want 
             you to get mildew on you. 
 
                         SALLY 
                  (sniffles) 
             I'm sorry, Daddy. 
 
                         KIT 
             It's really late, Dad.  What's 
             for dinner? 
 
                         RICHARD 
             I dunno.  Are there hamburgers left? 
 
                         KIT 
             Yeah, we saved you a couple. 
 
                         RICHARD 
             Well, eat those.  I'm not hungry. 
 
He heads to his room, leaving a confused Kit and a still- 
sniffling Sally. 
 
INT. BATHROOM - NIGHT 
 
Richard takes off his gloves.  His hands are covered in a 
thin layer of gray slime. 
 
He stares for a moment, then puts the gloves back on. 
 
He removes the goggles and mask.  In the mirror, he sees 
small gray blotches on his face. 
 
He pours laundry bleach onto a washcloth and rubs it all 
over his face and neck. 
 
INT. LIVING ROOM - DAY 
 
Kit pounds on the basement door. 
 
                         KIT 
                  (shouts) 
             Dad!  You down there? 
 
                         RICHARD (O.S.) 
             What do you want? 
 
                         KIT 
             It's time to get ready for church. 
 
                         RICHARD (O.S.) 
             I can't. 
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                         KIT 
             Can't? 
 
                         RICHARD (O.S.) 
             Busy.  Work to do. 
 
                         KIT 
             It's the Sabbath, Dad.  You should 
             take a rest. 
 
                         RICHARD (O.S.) 
             I'm busy, dammit! 
                  (beat) 
             Sorry.  Call Aunt Linda.  She'll 
             take you to church. 
 
                         KIT 
             Okay. 
 
INT. HALLWAY - DAY 
 
Kit knocks on the door to Sally's room. 
 
                         KIT 
             Sally?  Aunt Linda's taking us to 
             church today.  You ready? 
 
                         SALLY (O.S.) 
             I don't feel good.  I'm gonna 
             stay in bed. 
 
                         KIT 
             Okay.  Okay, I'll tell Dad. 
 
INT. LIVING ROOM - DAY 
 
Kit's at the door again. 
 
                         KIT 
             Dad?  Sally doesn't feel good. 
             She's staying home. 
 
                         RICHARD (O.S.) 
             Fine. 
 
                         KIT 
             Shouldn't you go look at her? 
             See if she's okay? 
 
                         RICHARD (O.S.) 
             I will.  Say hi to Aunt Linda for 
             me. 
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                         KIT 
             Okay....  Bye, Dad. 
 
Kit waits a moment, but there's no reply. 
 
INT. SECOND BEDROOM - DAY 
 
An hour later, Richard, in his jumpsuit, gloves, mask, 
goggles and a painter's cap, enters.  Sally is bundled under 
the covers. 
 
                         RICHARD 
             Baby Bug. 
 
Sally stirs, turns over, sits up. 
 
                         SALLY 
             Hi, Daddy. 
 
She reaches out to hug her Dad.  Her hands are covered in 
gray slime.  She screams. 
 
                         SALLY 
             What is it?  Get it off! 
 
                         RICHARD 
             Stop crying. 
 
Richard picks her up and carries her off. 
 
INT. HALLWAY - DAY 
 
Richard runs, Sally crying in his arms. 
 
                         RICHARD 
             I got to get you downstairs. 
 
                         SALLY 
             No!  No!  Not there! 
 
INT. LIVING ROOM - DAY 
 
Richard carries Sally, now fighting to break free, to the 
basement door. 
 
                         SALLY 
             Daddy, please, don't! 
 
                         RICHARD 
             You'll be safe down here. 
 
The door closes. 
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INT. LIVING ROOM - DAY 
 
Kit enters the living room. 
 
                         KIT 
             Dad?  You still down there? 
 
                         RICHARD (O.S.) 
             Yeah. 
 
                         KIT 
             What about Sally?  Is she okay? 
 
                         RICHARD (O.S.) 
             She's fine.  She's down here 
             helping me. 
 
                         SALLY (O.S.) 
             I felt better, so Daddy asked me 
             to help him in the basement. 
 
                         KIT 
             You want me to come down too? 
 
                         RICHARD (O.S.) 
             No.  You fix yourself some lunch. 
 
                         KIT 
             For you guys, too? 
 
                         SALLY (O.S.) 
             We already ate. 
 
                         KIT 
             Okay. 
 
INT. LIVING ROOM - NIGHT 
 
Kit watches TV.  An old monster movie is on: a blob-type 
creature is engulfing its victim. 
 
The basement door opens.  Richard and Sally emerge, both in 
full protective gear. 
 
                         KIT 
             Wow, you look like something from 
             the Discovery Channel. 
 
                         RICHARD 
             Sally, you go take a bath. 
 
She strides off. 
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                         KIT 
             How's the cleaning going, Dad? 
 
                         RICHARD 
             It's slow work.  Sally's very 
             helpful.  She can get into the 
             small places that I can't reach. 
 
                         KIT 
             What's for dinner? 
 
                         RICHARD 
             You fix something for yourself. 
             Sally's stomach is still bothering 
             her, so she's not hungry. 
 
                         KIT 
             Yeah, but you gotta eat.  You 
             haven't had anything in days. 
 
                         RICHARD 
             I've been eating, just not when 
             you've been around.  Don't worry 
             about me.  I'm going to take a 
             shower and rest. 
 
INT. BATHROOM - NIGHT 
 
Richard's body blocks the mirror as he removes his gloves, 
jumpsuit, mask, goggles and hat.  The back of his head is 
wet and gooey.  Areas of the wall around the mirror show 
patches of mold. 
 
He turns on the shower full force and hot, generating clouds 
of steam. 
 
The steam envelops him, obscuring his features.  He stands 
in the vapor cloud, absorbing moisture. 
 
INT. HALLWAY - DAY 
 
Kit knocks on his father's bedroom door. 
 
                         KIT 
             Dad?  Wake up!  You'll be late 
             for work! 
 
                         RICHARD (O.S.) 
             Taking a day off, son.  Sally's 
             sick again.  I'm staying home 
             with her. 
 
                         KIT 
             You gonna take her to the doctor? 
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                         RICHARD (O.S.) 
             We'll see.  If she's just got the 
             flu, there's no point.  He'll 
             just tell me to give her lots of 
             liquids and plenty of rest. 
 
                         KIT 
             What if it's not the flu? 
 
                         RICHARD 
             Then I'll take her to the doctor. 
             You just worry about getting 
             yourself to school, Kit. 
 
INT. HALLWAY - DAY 
 
                         KIT (O.S.) 
             Bye, Dad!  Bye, Sally! 
 
A door SLAMS o.s. 
 
The doors to Richard's and Sally's rooms open. 
 
Richard and Sally, each in their full protective gear, emerge 
and meet in the hallway. 
 
INT. LIVING ROOM - DAY 
 
Richard and Sally head to the basement door.  They enter the 
basement and shut the door behind them. 
 
INT. SCHOOL - DAY 
 
As Science class lets out, Kit hangs back to talk to Mrs. 
Palmer. 
 
                         KIT 
             Mrs. Palmer, what do you know 
             about mildew? 
 
                         MRS. PALMER 
             Mildew?  It's a type of fungus, 
             related to mold. 
 
                         KIT 
             Can it get in the walls of a house? 
 
                         MRS. PALMER 
             Well, mildew is usually on the 
             surface of the wall in places 
             that are wet or damp.  It's fairly 
             easy to wash off with cleaners or 
             bleach. 
                         (MORE) 
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                         MRS. PALMER (CONT'D) 
             Inside a wall, if the wood is wet 
             and rotting, you're more likely 
             to find mold, or even a slime mold. 
 
                         KIT 
             Slime mold? 
 
Mrs. Palmer opens her textbook to a PHOTO of a slime mold. 
 
                         MRS. PALMER 
             Here.  It's an organism that looks 
             like mold but isn't really a 
             fungus.  It can actually move, 
             oozing from one place to another. 
 
                         KIT 
             Gross! 
 
                         MRS. PALMER 
             Yes, they can be.  And if they 
             get into your walls, both slime 
             molds and true molds can be pretty 
             nasty. 
 
                         KIT 
             Nasty? 
 
                         MRS. PALMER 
             Almost impossible to get rid of 
             completely, and sometimes capable 
             of causing allergic reactions or 
             even infections.  I hope what you 
             have is plain mildew. 
 
                         KIT 
             Me, too.  Thanks! 
 
Kit runs off. 
 
EXT. BUS STOP - DAY 
 
Kit gets off the bus with a group of kids. 
 
EXT. THE HOUSE - DAY 
 
Kit walks up to the front of his house.  He lets himself in. 
 
INT. SECOND BEDROOM - DAY 
 
Kit looks in through the door.  No Sally. 
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INT. MASTER BEDROOM - DAY 
 
Kit looks in through the door.  No Richard. 
 
As he turns to leave, something catches his eye.  The light 
switch is surrounded by gray blotches, like prints made with 
fingerpaints. 
 
INT. SECOND BEDROOM - DAY 
 
Kit tears the bedspread from Sally's bed.  Her pillow 
glistens with gray slime. 
 
INT. KITCHEN - DAY 
 
Kit dials the kitchen phone. 
 
                         KIT 
             Come on, come on. 
 
                         AUNT LINDA (O.S.) 
             Hi!  You've... 
 
                         KIT 
             Aunt Linda! It's -- 
 
                         AUNT LINDA (O.S.) (CONT'D) 
             ... reached the home of Karl and 
             Linda Strauss.  We're not able to 
             come to the phone right now, but 
             please leave a message with the 
             date, time and your phone number, 
             and we'll get right back to you. 
             Wait for the beep! 
 
The answering machine BEEPS.  As Kit takes a breath, a gloved 
HAND presses the phone's switchhook. 
 
Richard (in protective gear) takes the phone handset from 
Kit and hangs it up. 
 
                         RICHARD 
             Come with me, Kit.  Sally and I 
             need your help downstairs. 
 
Kit tries to back away, but Richard grabs him roughly and 
drags him. 
 
INT. BASEMENT - DAY 
 
Richard drags Kit down the stairs in the dark. 
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At the bottom of the stairs, Sally (in protective gear) waits 
under a single light bulb in the center of the room.  The 
walls and ceiling fairly pulsate with mold. 
 
Richard drags Kit next to Sally and lets him go, but 
positions himself between Kit and the stairs. 
 
                         KIT 
             Dad, we gotta get out of here! 
 
                         RICHARD 
             Don't be silly, Kit.  This is our 
             home! 
 
                         KIT 
             But the mold!  Mrs. Palmer says 
             it's dangerous!  And you can't 
             get rid of it, ever! 
 
                         RICHARD 
             That's right, Kit.  I tried to 
             get rid of it.  I thought it 
             wanted to take our house away 
             from us. 
 
                         SALLY 
             But then Daddy and I realized 
             that it just needs a place to 
             live and grow.  A nice, dark, 
             damp place. 
 
                         KIT 
             It could infect us!  Dad, you 
             don't want Sally and me to get 
             infected, do you? 
 
                         RICHARD 
             Infection?  That's an ugly word, 
             Kit.  It's more like... 
 
                         SALLY 
             ... sharing.  We can share. 
 
                         RICHARD 
             That's right, Baby Bug.  It's a 
             perfect partnership. 
 
Richard takes off his hat, goggles and mask.  Kit shrinks in 
terror. 
 
Richard resembles a sculpture of a human, made from soggy 
gray clay by an untalented child.  There are eyes -- and a 
mouth -- but everything else is vague and almost formless. 
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                         KIT 
             You gotta -- you gotta let me get 
             Sally out of here. 
 
                         SALLY 
             Don't be silly. 
 
Kit turns to Sally, who has likewise removed her hat, goggles 
and mask.  Like her father, she's now completely infected 
with the mold. 
 
                         KIT 
             No! 
 
Kit shoves Sally toward the floor at Richard's side, and 
Richard instinctively moves to catch her.  Kit dodges to his 
other side and makes it to the foot of the stairs. 
 
Kit scrambles up the stairs, reaching for the handrail.  He 
knocks a glob of mold off the wall onto the steps. 
 
Kit begins to lose his footing.  He falls onto the stairs 
and tries to clamber up on his hands and knees. 
 
A gloved hand grabs him by his belt and hauls him back off 
the stairs.  He screams. 
 
INT. KITCHEN - DAY 
 
As Kit SCREAMS o.s., the kitchen phone rings. 
 
The answering machine picks up. 
 
                         RICHARD (O.S.) 
                  (on answering machine) 
             Hi, you've reached the Fishers. 
 
INT. LIVING ROOM - DAY 
 
                         RICHARD (O.S.) 
                  (on answering machine) 
             Richard, Kit and Sally are 
             probably doing something really 
             fun right now, so leave a message 
             at the beep. 
 
The machine BEEPS. 
 
                         AUNT LINDA (O.S.) 
             Richard, I'm just calling to see 
             if you and the kids are all right. 
             Someone tried to leave a message 
             and I used "star-sixty-nine" to 
             see who it was.  Call me back if 
             it was important.  Love you guys. 
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Linda hangs up, and the house is silent. 
 
INT. LIVING ROOM - NIGHT 
 
Melanie reaches past Peter and turns on the light to the 
basement stairs. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             Let's just have a look, shall we? 
 
INT. BASEMENT - NIGHT 
 
Melanie leads Peter and Sheila down the stairs. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             Whoever told you such a strange 
             story? 
 
They reach the bottom of the stairs.  The basement is neat, 
tidy, clean -- no mold or mildew here. 
 
                         SHEILA 
             It certainly looks clean and tidy 
             now, honey. 
 
                         PETER 
             I'm sure the termite report will 
             be in order.  We do get a copy? 
 
                         MELANIE 
             Of course.  That's state law. 
             Let's go back upstairs. 
 
INT. KITCHEN - NIGHT 
 
Peter and Sheila wander into the kitchen. 
 
                         SHEILA 
             I must say, the kitchen is nice 
             and roomy. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             Do you cook? 
 
                         SHEILA 
             On occasion. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             You've got quite a few upgrades. 
             A work island, double ovens, a 
             professional-grade gas range. 
 
                         PETER 
             And over here? 
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He heads toward a door. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             The laundry room. 
 
INT. LAUNDRY ROOM - NIGHT 
 
Melanie and Sheila follow Peter into the laundry room. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             They moved the hookups to the 
             ground floor.  No one wants to 
             run down to the basement to do 
             laundry anymore.  And there's 
             space up here for the energy- 
             saving front-loaders. 
 
                         SHEILA 
             We're all for the green thing. 
             Aren't we, honey? 
 
                         PETER 
             Up with Earth. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             And through there is the backyard, 
             if you'd like to see it. 
 
                         PETER 
             We'll take your word that it's 
             there. 
 
                         SHEILA 
             How are the neighbors? 
 
                         MELANIE 
             Oh, they're wonderful.  Nice, 
             quiet people.  I sold most of 
             them their houses, you know. 
 
                         SHEILA 
             Any noisy animals?  You know, big, 
             loud dogs? 
 
                         MELANIE 
             No, nothing like that. 
 
                         SHEILA 
             We heard that there used to be 
             quite a big dog across the street. 
 
                         PETER 
             A big, loud dog. 
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EXT. THE HOUSE - DAY 
 
Two HUSKY MOVERS unload a large moving van in front of the 
house.  CINDY KENDALL, 35, casual slacks and blouse, directs 
the men as they take a large dresser into the house. 
 
The Kendall kids, TIM, 12, and RHONDA, 9, play with an empty 
cardboard box on the lawn. 
 
Walter, blue jeans and a blue work shirt, unloads boxes from 
the back of a station wagon. 
 
KEVIN COLLINS, 32, walks across the street from the house 
opposite.  His golden retriever, BUFFY, follows at his heels. 
 
Walter sets a box on top of a stack on the sidewalk.  As he 
turns back to the car, he pulls up short.  Kevin is getting 
close, but Buffy is getting closer, and Walter backs away 
from her. 
 
                         KEVIN 
             Hello, new neighbor. 
 
                         WALTER 
             Shouldn't that animal be on a leash? 
 
                         KEVIN 
             Buffy?  She's a big ol' teddy bear. 
 
Cindy comes over to Walter. 
 
                         WALTER 
             Bear is right, with a mouth full 
             of teeth. 
 
The kids run over and up to Buffy. 
 
                         WALTER 
             Tim, Rhonda, stay back!  You don't 
             know that dog. 
 
Cindy kneels and gives Buffy a big hug, which Buffy repays 
with doggie kisses and a fast-sweeping tail.  Cindy laughs. 
 
                         CINDY 
             Oh, she's a vicious beast, isn't 
             she? 
 
The kids join in the hugs.  Walter fumes. 
 
                         KEVIN 
             I'm Kevin Collins, and this is 
             Buffy. 
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Kevin reaches out his hand.  Walter ignores it. 
 
                         WALTER 
             You got a good strong fence, Mr. 
             Collins? 
 
Cindy stands up and shakes Kevin's hand. 
 
                         CINDY 
             Cindy Kendall.  Don't mind Walter. 
             He was bitten by a dog when he 
             was a boy.  Never really got over 
             it. 
 
                         WALTER 
             You want me to show Kevin the scars? 
 
Kevin reaches down and grabs Buffy's collar.  She obediently 
moves behind him. 
 
                         RHONDA 
             Awww, Daddy! 
 
                         KEVIN 
             No, I understand.  I'll try to 
             keep Buffy out of your way, Walter. 
             May I call you Walter? 
 
He reaches out his hand again.  This time Walter shakes it, 
stiffly. 
 
                         WALTER 
             You may. 
 
                         KEVIN 
             Welcome to the neighborhood, 
             Walter.  I'm sure you'll like it 
             here. 
 
                         WALTER 
             I'm sure we will.  Especially if 
             Buffy stays in her yard. 
 
                         CINDY 
             Thanks for coming over, Kevin. 
             We'll stop by once we get the 
             movers out of the way. 
 
                         KEVIN 
             Please do.  Our little girl will 
             be pleased to meet a girl her own 
             age. 
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Tim and Rhonda go back to their game.  Kevin takes Buffy 
back across the street, letting go of her collar halfway. 
 
                         WALTER 
             Let a dog that size run loose in 
             a neighborhood.  Man's looking 
             for a lawsuit. 
 
                         CINDY 
             Walter, let's just get these 
             things moved in. 
 
Cindy turns her attention to the movers again.  Walter takes 
another box out of the car, but keeps checking across the 
street to make sure Buffy is under control. 
 
INT. KITCHEN - NIGHT 
 
Cindy cleans up the remains of a takeout dinner from the 
dinette table.  Walter holds a trash bag as she fills it. 
 
                         WALTER 
             You think I'm an idiot. 
 
                         CINDY 
             No, honey, I don't. 
 
                         WALTER 
             Well, a coward, then. 
 
                         CINDY 
             Walter, please. 
 
                         WALTER 
             It's a big dog, Cindy.  Bigger 
             than the one that ripped my leg 
             open. 
 
Cindy puts the last piece of trash in the bag, then pushes 
it aside and encircles Walter's waist with her arms. 
 
                         CINDY 
             It's a big dog, honey.  A big, 
             friendly, lovable dog. 
 
She kisses his cheek. 
 
                         CINDY 
             No one is trying to get you to 
             let us get a dog of our own.  Just 
             don't get pushed out of shape 
             because we like the neighbor's dog. 
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                         WALTER 
             And don't you get pushed out of 
             shape because I don't. 
 
                         CINDY 
             I promise. 
 
She kisses him, and he forgets all about Buffy. 
 
EXT. THE HOUSE - DAY 
 
The Collins' minivan pulls into the driveway.  NANCY COLLINS, 
30, gets out of the driver's door as Rhonda gets out of the 
sliding passenger-side door, followed by Buffy on a leash 
held by SUSIE COLLINS, 8. 
 
Rhonda heads toward her house, pausing at the end of the 
Collins' driveway. 
 
                         RHONDA 
             Thanks, Mrs. Collins!  Bye, Susie! 
             Bye, Buffy! 
 
INT. LIVING ROOM - DAY 
 
Walter looks out the front window.  Tim eats a sandwich while 
he watches TV. 
 
                         WALTER 
             That little girl is supposed to 
             control that big dog? 
 
                         TIM 
             Dad, Buffy is really well-behaved. 
             She's not going to hurt Rhonda. 
 
                         WALTER 
             You don't know what a dog can do, 
             son.  Especially to a nine-year- 
             old kid. 
 
Rhonda bursts through the front door. 
 
                         RHONDA 
             Hi, Daddy!  Hi, Tim!  We had so 
             much fun at the park! 
 
                         WALTER 
             Rhonda, I want you to be careful 
             around that dog. 
 
                         RHONDA 
             I know, Daddy.  But I think the 
             worst thing Buffy can do is drown 
             me with her slobber! 
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Rhonda giggles.  Walter snaps at his daughter with ferocity. 
 
                         WALTER 
             Don't sass back to me, young lady! 
             I mean it -- you be careful! 
 
Rhonda loses all trace of glee and fun. 
 
                         RHONDA 
             Yes, Daddy. 
 
She runs off to her room.  Tim stares at his dad, who stares 
out the window at the house across the street. 
 
EXT. THE HOUSE - DAY 
 
Walter pulls his station wagon into his driveway just as 
Nancy pulls her minivan into hers. 
 
Walter and Rhonda get out of the wagon and Nancy, Susie and 
Buffy get out of the minivan. 
 
                         RHONDA 
             Hi, Susie!  Hi, Buffy! 
 
Susie raises her leash hand to wave at Rhonda, just at the 
moment that Buffy lunges forward.  She tugs the leash free 
of Susie's hand and lopes across the street to Rhonda. 
 
Walter panics, runs in front of his daughter and launches a 
swift kick to Buffy's side.  Buffy yelps in pain and cringes. 
 
                         RHONDA 
             Daddy! 
 
Nancy runs up and grabs the leash. 
 
                         NANCY 
             How dare you kick my dog? 
 
                         WALTER 
             How dare you let that animal loose 
             on my daughter? 
 
                         NANCY 
             You know, I thought you were a 
             little off before, but I never 
             realized what a psycho you are! 
             Stay away from my dog! 
 
                         WALTER 
             Keep your dog away from my family! 
             All of you, just stay the hell 
             away from us! 
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Rhonda sobs as she runs into the house. 
 
INT. ENTRY - NIGHT 
 
Someone pounds on the front door. 
 
Walter opens it to find an irate Kevin. 
 
                         KEVIN 
             Walter, you want to explain why 
             you kicked my dog? 
 
                         WALTER 
             Kevin, you want to explain why 
             your dog was running loose? 
 
                         KEVIN 
             She slipped her leash.  It happens. 
 
                         WALTER 
             Yeah, it was about to happen to 
             my little girl. 
 
                         KEVIN 
             Nothing was going to happen to 
             your little girl, except maybe 
             some dog kisses. 
 
                         WALTER 
             Says you.  I see a big dog running 
             straight for my kid, I'm not gonna 
             assume it's coming to kiss her. 
 
                         KEVIN 
             My wife is right, Walter.  You 
             are a psycho.  I oughta call the 
             cops and report you for animal 
             abuse. 
 
                         WALTER 
             You do that, Kevin.  I'd love to 
             tell them how you can't keep your 
             animal under control, how it 
             threatened my kid. 
 
Kevin stares into Walter's eyes.  Walter absolutely believes 
that Buffy is a vicious beast. 
 
                         KEVIN 
             Just -- just stay away from my 
             family.  And that especially 
             includes my dog.  You got that? 
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                         WALTER 
             Same goes for you.  Double for 
             your dog. 
 
Walter shuts the door in Kevin's face. 
 
EXT. THE HOUSE - DAY 
 
As Walter mows the lawn, he watches the Collins family load 
their minivan with suitcases. 
 
Kevin closes the liftgate and heads over to the driver's door. 
 
Walter stops the mower and trots across the street. 
 
Walter taps on Kevin's window.  Kevin rolls it down. 
 
                         WALTER 
             You're going on vacation? 
 
                         KEVIN 
             Do we need to clear that with you, 
             Walter? 
 
                         WALTER 
             Who's taking care of the dog? 
 
                         KEVIN 
             As it happens, we hired a college 
             student to come over every day 
             and take care of Buffy.  Don't 
             worry, he'll keep her on a leash 
             when he walks her. 
 
                         WALTER 
             You're sure she can't get out at 
             night? 
 
                         KEVIN 
             Absolutely.  And we'll be back 
             next Sunday.  But if you're that 
             worried, here. 
 
Kevin jots down a name and number on a piece of paper. 
 
                         KEVIN 
             Here's the kid's name and number. 
             If Buffy gets loose, you call him 
             to come get her. 
 
                         WALTER 
             I will. 
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                         KEVIN 
             Okay.  Can we go now? 
 
Walter backs away from the minivan.  Kevin backs out of the 
driveway, then pulls away from the house. 
 
Buffy starts to bark. 
 
                         WALTER 
             Shut up, dog! 
 
Buffy keeps barking as Walter walks back to his lawn. 
 
INT. MASTER BEDROOM - NIGHT 
 
Walter sits up in the darkness.  He can barely hear Buffy 
barking, but he can hear it, all right. 
 
                         WALTER 
             Cindy? 
 
Cindy murmurs into her pillow. 
 
                         CINDY 
             What is it, Walter? 
 
Walter shakes her arm. 
 
                         WALTER 
             Wake up.  You hear that? 
 
Cindy rolls over to look at him. 
 
                         CINDY 
             Hear what? 
 
                         WALTER 
             That damn dog is what.  Keeping 
             the whole neighborhood awake. 
 
Walter gets out of bed and pulls a robe over his pajamas. 
 
                         CINDY 
             Walter, go back to sleep.  It's 
             hardly anything. 
 
Walter ignores her. 
 
INT. ENTRY - NIGHT 
 
Walter, in his pajamas and robe, switches on the front entry 
light. 
 
He opens the front door. 
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                         WALTER 
             Shut up, you damn dog!  Shut the 
             hell up! 
 
Buffy barks louder.  Walter slams the door. 
 
INT. MASTER BEDROOM - NIGHT 
 
Walter switches on the light.  Cindy sits up. 
 
                         CINDY 
             What are you doing? 
 
Walter riffles through the things on his dresser.  He finds 
a piece of paper. 
 
                         WALTER 
             Making a phone call. 
 
                         CINDY 
             At two A.M.? 
 
Walter picks up the phone and dials. 
 
                         WALTER 
             Let me ask you something.  It's 
             already Wednesday, and the 
             Collinses left on Saturday.  You 
             ever see the college kid who's 
             supposed to be feeding the dog? 
 
                         CINDY 
             Well, no -- 
 
                         WALTER 
             Hello, is this Peter Anderson? ... 
             His father?  Mr. Anderson, where 
             is your son? ... Really. ... I 
             see.  Is there a number where I 
             can reach him?  ... No?  Okay. 
             Sorry to have bothered you. 
 
Walter hangs up. 
 
                         CINDY 
             Where is he? 
 
                         WALTER 
             On a Mexican cruise.  Apparently 
             the kid won a contest or something. 
 
                         CINDY 
             So who's taking care of Buffy? 
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                         WALTER 
             My guess is nobody. 
 
                         CINDY 
             That's terrible!  You better call 
             Animal Control in the morning so 
             she doesn't starve to death! 
 
                         WALTER 
             Yeah.  Yeah, I guess I'd better. 
 
EXT. THE HOUSE - DAY 
 
Walter comes out of the front door in his pajamas and robe. 
He picks up the paper off the doormat. 
 
He looks across the street to the Collins' house. 
 
EXT. NEIGHBOR'S HOUSE - DAY 
 
Walter, in his robe and pajamas, stands at the fence to the 
Collins' backyard.  Buffy sticks the tip of her muzzle 
through a small hole at the base of the fence and whimpers. 
 
                         WALTER 
             You hungry, girl?  I got something 
             for you. 
 
He kicks her nose.  Buffy yelps in pain. 
 
Then she throws her weight against the fence, snarling and 
barking.  Walter jumps back. 
 
He regains his cockiness. 
 
                         WALTER 
             Knock yourself out, bitch.  You'll 
             just starve that much faster. 
 
INT. KITCHEN - DAY 
 
The Kendalls eat dinner together at the dinette table. 
 
                         CINDY 
             You call Animal Control today, 
             honey? 
 
                         WALTER 
             Yep.  It's going to take them a 
             day or two to come out, though. 
 
                         RHONDA 
             But Buffy's starving! 
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                         WALTER 
             I know, honey, but they said they 
             have to attend to animals on the 
             loose first. 
 
Cindy puts a big chunk of pot roast into a napkin. 
 
                         CINDY 
             Tim, you take this piece of meat 
             across the street and toss it 
             over the fence. 
 
Walter gets up. 
 
                         WALTER 
             I'll take it. 
 
His family looks at him skeptically, doubting his concern 
for Buffy. 
 
                         WALTER 
             If someone's going near that dog, 
             it won't be a child of mine. 
 
EXT. NEIGHBOR'S HOUSE - NIGHT 
 
Buffy growls and barks behind the fence.  Walter holds the 
piece of meat near the hole in the fence. 
 
                         WALTER 
             Smell that, girl? 
 
Buffy lunges her muzzle through the hole, snapping.  Walter 
holds the meat out of reach. 
 
Walter takes a bite of the meat. 
 
                         WALTER 
             Mmmmm.  Tastes even better than 
             it smells. 
 
He holds the meat down by the hole again.  Buffy strains to 
reach it, but can't get her muzzle more than a few inches 
through the hole. 
 
                         WALTER 
             Awww, that's too bad, girl.  Just 
             can't reach it, huh?  Don't worry, 
             it won't go to waste. 
 
Walter devours the rest of the meat.  Buffy howls. 
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EXT. NEIGHBOR'S HOUSE - DAY 
 
Buffy digs at a broken spot at the base of the fence.  She's 
digging out a trench. 
 
She tests the hole by pushing her head under the fence.  Her 
muzzle and eyes get through, but there's not enough room for 
her head or body. 
 
EXT. THE BACKYARD - DAY 
 
Walter pours charcoal briquets into a chimney starter in a 
large barrel-style barbeque. 
 
Cindy comes out the back door to join him, her car keys in 
hand. 
 
                         CINDY 
             We're heading to the mall. 
 
                         WALTER 
             That's nice.  Have a good time. 
 
                         CINDY 
             You sure?  We'll be gone almost 
             all day. 
 
                         WALTER 
             Take your time - the ribs have 
             the dry rub on them, and I’m just 
             getting the coals ready.  They 
             have to smoke for a good four, 
             five hours. 
 
                         CINDY 
             Okay, honey. 
 
She kisses Walter, a passionate kiss. 
 
                         WALTER 
             Mmmm, save some of that for 
             dessert tonight. 
 
EXT. THE BACKYARD - DAY 
 
Walter lights the paper under the chimney starter. 
 
He watches as it catches fire completely. 
 
EXT. NEIGHBOR'S HOUSE - DAY 
 
Buffy digs the trench deeper. 
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She gets her entire head through the hole.  Then she squeezes 
her shoulders through. 
 
Inch by inch, she works her way through the opening. 
 
EXT. THE BACKYARD - DAY 
 
Walter pours several cups of wood chips into a bowl. 
 
He uses the garden hose to fill the bowl with water. 
 
EXT. NEIGHBOR'S HOUSE - DAY 
 
Buffy frees her hindquarters from the fence. 
 
She lopes unevenly across the street. 
 
EXT. THE HOUSE - DAY 
 
Walter pours the hot coals from the chimney starter onto the 
grill. 
 
He turns around to get the bowl of wood chips. 
 
As he leans down, he hears a low growl. 
 
He looks up to see Buffy, her fangs bared. 
 
He straightens up slowly. 
 
Buffy advances, step by step.  Walter backs up, step by step. 
 
Walter breaks for the door and Buffy leaps after him. 
 
INT. LAUNDRY ROOM - DAY 
 
Walter bursts through the door.  Buffy sinks her teeth into 
his pants leg.  He hurtles headlong to the floor, toward the 
kitchen. 
 
INT. KITCHEN - DAY 
 
Walter crawls across the kitchen floor, screaming.  Buffy is 
working her way up his leg.  Blood pours from his calf as 
she rips at his thigh. 
 
He tries to get up on his knees to get to the platter of 
ribs.  The blood makes the floor slick and he slides and 
falls face down on the floor. 
 
Buffy jumps on his back and tears into his flesh, snarling, 
her muzzle scarlet and dripping.  Walter's screams become 
high-pitched, almost non-human. 
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EXT. THE HOUSE - DAY 
 
Buffy hunches up on the lawn in front of the house.  As she 
starts to defecate, Cindy drives past and pulls into the 
driveway. 
 
Cindy hustles around the car as the kids get out. 
 
                         CINDY 
             Hey!  Get off the lawn, Buffy! 
 
                         RHONDA 
             Ewwww, Mom!  Gross! 
 
                         TIM 
             I'm not cleaning that up! 
 
Buffy runs off, back across the street. 
 
                         CINDY 
             That's right, you damn dog!  You 
             better run! 
 
Cindy turns to the kids. 
 
                         CINDY 
             You unload the car and take the 
             shopping inside.  I'll go around 
             back and see if your father knows 
             the dog got out. 
 
Rhonda grabs bags from the back seat while Tim opens the 
tailgate.  Cindy walks around the side of the house to the 
backyard. 
 
                         CINDY 
             Walter! 
 
EXT. THE BACKYARD - DAY 
 
Cindy looks into the backyard. 
 
                         CINDY 
             Walter! 
 
She sees the barbecue open and looks inside.  The coals are 
out. 
 
                         CINDY 
             Walter? 
 
She goes to the back door and finds it ajar.  She pushes it 
open. 
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INT. LAUNDRY ROOM - DAY 
 
Cindy sees streaks of blood on the floor.  She shouts, a 
note of panic in her voice. 
 
                         CINDY 
             Walter! 
 
She goes into the kitchen. 
 
INT. KITCHEN - DAY 
 
Walter is dead, face down on the floor.  He's missing chunks 
from the side of his neck, most of his left upper arm, and a 
good part of his left leg.  The floor is flooded with blood. 
 
Cindy screams. 
 
The key rattles in the front door lock. 
 
Cindy strides to the front door and opens it.  She pushes 
the kids back onto the porch and closes the door behind her. 
 
EXT. THE HOUSE - DAY 
 
The kids are confused and frightened. 
 
                         RHONDA 
             Mom, what's wrong? 
 
                         CINDY 
             Get those things back in the car. 
 
                         TIM 
             What is it?  Where's Daddy? 
 
                         CINDY 
             Get in the car!  Right now! 
 
The kids runs back to the car and throw the shopping bags 
into the back seat. 
 
They pile in as Cindy gets in and starts the car. 
 
She peels out of the driveway and swings the wagon onto the 
street. 
 
As she speeds off, the kids see Buffy pacing back and forth 
on the Collins' driveway. 
 
INT. LAUNDRY ROOM - NIGHT 
 
Melanie puts her hands on her hips. 
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                         MELANIE 
             Who's filling your heads with 
             these stories about this house? 
             Have you ever lived here?  No, of 
             course not.  I've lived here for 
             thirty years, and I know every 
             family in town. 
 
                         SHEILA 
             So, no dogs? 
 
                         MELANIE 
             Here. 
 
Melanie opens the back door and lets out a wolf howl. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             Aow-aow-aoooo! 
 
They stand silent. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             See?  No dogs.  All the dogs 
             around here are little house dogs, 
             all in for the night. 
 
Melanie closes the back door. 
 
                         PETER 
             So the neighbors pretty much keep 
             to themselves? 
 
                         MELANIE 
             They're friendly, but not nosy. 
 
INT. LIVING ROOM - NIGHT 
 
In the living room, Melanie tries to lead Peter and Sheila 
toward the hallway leading to the bedrooms.  Peter and Sheila 
casually sit down on the sofa. 
 
                         PETER 
             Nice room.  Good space. 
 
                         SHEILA 
             You were saying, about the 
             neighbors. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             Yes? 
 
                         SHEILA 
             They don't pry into each other's 
             business? 
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                         MELANIE 
             I sense something behind your 
             question. 
 
                         SHEILA 
             Well, we heard about this group -- 
 
                         MELANIE 
             Another story? 
 
                         SHEILA 
             -- this group that used to meet 
             here in this house. 
 
INT. CUBICLE MAZE - DAY 
 
CASPAR BLAND, 48, portly and balding, wearing glasses, a 
short-sleeve shirt and Dockers, works on a spreadsheet on 
his computer. 
 
                         AMANDA (O.S.) 
             Hey, Don.  Ready for lunch? 
 
Caspar adjusts his chair so that he has a sidelong view out 
his cubicle entrance to the hallway.  AMANDA STREGA, 32, 
very attractive in a business suit, is leaning into a cubicle 
across the way. 
 
                         DON (O.S.) 
             Sure.  Where are we going? 
 
                         AMANDA 
             We haven't done Maxwell's in a 
             while. 
 
                         DON (O.S.) 
             Great.  Let me close out these 
             files and grab my coat.  See you 
             downstairs. 
 
                         AMANDA 
             Great. 
 
Out of the corner of his eye, Caspar sees Amanda turn away 
from Jim's cubicle.  Looking into Caspar's cubicle, she 
hesitates, then walks away. 
 
Caspar turns back to his spreadsheet. 
 
EXT. DOWNTOWN STREET - DAY 
 
Caspar, in a windbreaker, walks down the block.  He notices 
the restaurant sign: MAXWELL'S. 
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He pretends to read the menu in the window, and peers inside. 
 
Amanda, DON MILAGRO, 40, CALEB HARBINGER, 35, and MORGANA 
BANE, 52, sit at a round table big enough for six. 
 
INT. MAXWELL'S - DAY 
 
Caspar takes his windbreaker off as he saunters past Amanda's 
table.  He pretends to notice them for the first time. 
 
                         CASPAR 
             Oh, hi, guys! 
 
                         AMANDA 
             Hi, Caspar. 
 
                         CALEB 
             Haven't seen you here before. 
 
                         CASPAR 
             Well, I thought I'd try something 
             different today. 
 
Caspar looks at an empty chair at the table. 
 
                         AMANDA 
             I'm sure you'll like it. 
 
                         MORGANA 
             Have a good lunch, Caspar. 
 
                         CASPAR 
             Thanks. 
 
Caspar ambles off toward a row of small tables across the room. 
 
He hears the others whisper and laugh, and he cringes -- are 
they making fun of him? 
 
INT. LIVING ROOM - NIGHT 
 
It's transformed into a stylish, modern living room: high- 
end electronics, black leather, steel and glass.  Caspar 
watches a big-screen plasma TV from a massaging lounge chair, 
the remote in his hand. 
 
Caspar watches passively, clicking through the channels. 
 
Click.  Click.  Click.  The changing images reflect off his 
glasses. 
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INT. CUBICLE MAZE - DAY 
 
Amanda stands in the doorway of her corner office.  Her arm 
is around the shoulder of CHARLIE MARK, 27, handsome and 
well-tailored. 
 
                         AMANDA 
             Can I have everyone's attention? 
 
The cubicle denizens pop up like prairie dogs. 
 
                         AMANDA 
             I'd like you all to meet Charlie 
             Mark.  He transferred here from 
             our Seattle office and he'll be 
             joining my team.  Please help him 
             get settled in and make him feel 
             welcome. 
 
The various cubicle denizens wave to Charlie, who waves back. 
 
                         CHARLIE 
             It's great to be here.  Be patient 
             while I learn to put names to faces. 
 
Caspar sits down and gets back to work.  He mutters to himself. 
 
                         CASPAR 
             Sure, Charlie.  Like you'll ever 
             learn my name or my face. 
 
EXT. DOWNTOWN STREET - DAY 
 
Caspar walks past Maxwell's on his way to his usual fast- 
food place. 
 
He stops and peers into the window. 
 
At the large round table are Amanda, Caleb, Morgana, Don and 
Charlie.  Charlie looks up and sees Caspar. 
 
Caspar turns and walks away. 
 
INT. CUBICLE MAZE - DAY 
 
Caspar doesn't notice Charlie coming to his cubicle entrance. 
 
                         CHARLIE 
             Caspar, isn't it? 
 
Caspar swivels around, mouth gaping. 
 
                         CASPAR 
             Why, uh, yes, yes it is. 
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Charlie reaches out a hand.  Caspar is surprised and takes a 
second to realize he's supposed to shake it. 
 
                         CHARLIE 
             Hey, weren't you outside the 
             restaurant today? 
 
                         CASPAR 
             I just stopped to, um, check the 
             menu. 
 
                         CHARLIE 
             Should have come in.  There was 
             room for one more at the table. 
 
                         CASPAR 
             I don't know that the rest of the 
             group would be interested in my 
             company. 
 
                         CHARLIE 
             Really?  Hey, here's a thought, 
             Caspar.  Why don't you find out 
             what they are interested in, and 
             show an interest in it yourself? 
             Just a thought. 
 
Charlie leaves Caspar pondering that thought. 
 
INT. CUBICLE MAZE - DAY 
 
Caspar watches Amanda, Don, Morgana, Caleb and Charlie head 
out for lunch.  He pulls his bag lunch out of a desk drawer. 
 
He takes out his sandwich, apple, brownie and can of soda 
and arranges them on his desk. 
 
He looks out his cubicle entrance.  No one's there. 
 
He stands up and looks around the cubicle maze.  Everyone is 
out to lunch. 
 
He ambles out of his cubicle and down the hallway. 
 
He ducks into a cubicle that has the nameplate of MORGANA BANE. 
 
He sits in Morgana's chair and rolls around the cubicle, 
checking the bookshelf, the desktop, the walls. 
 
He opens each drawer of the side file -- nothing but files. 
 
He opens her desk drawers.  In the back of the bottom drawer, 
something catches his eye.  He reaches in and pulls out a 
black robe and a necklace;  on the necklace is a pendant in 
the form of a pentacle. 
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He examines the pentacle -- a five-pointed star in a 
circle -- for a few moments.  Then he puts the robe and 
necklace back in the drawer carefully. 
 
He leaves Morgana's cubicle and enters Caleb's. 
 
Kneeling in front of Caleb's desk, he opens a drawer, reaches 
into the back and finds a robe and a pentacle necklace that 
match Morgana's. 
 
He turns his attention to the bookshelf.  In between the 
three-ring binders of reports, he notices a slim leather- 
bound volume. 
 
He carefully pulls it out.  Embossed in the front cover is a 
pentacle design. 
 
He opens the book, finding strange drawings and notes in an 
illegible scrawl.  Some of the drawings show demons, satyrs, 
nude figures. 
 
He closes the book and replaces it carefully. 
 
INT. LIVING ROOM - NIGHT 
 
Caspar surfs the Internet at his tricked-out home PC 
workstation.  He types "pentacle" into a search engine. 
 
He clicks into the first listed website.  He looks for a 
couple of seconds, then backs up to the search results. 
 
He clicks on successive sites. 
 
He sees plenty of weird figures and words, but he can't be 
sure that they match those in Caleb's book. 
 
He shakes his head. 
 
INT. CUBICLE MAZE - DAY 
 
It's early -- before everyone else shows up for work. 
 
Caspar is photocopying something. 
 
The last couple of pages come out of the copier: weird 
figures and illegible scrawl. 
 
Caspar takes Caleb's book out of the machine and picks up 
his stack of copies. 
 
Caspar carries Caleb's book to its owner's cubicle. 
 
He carefully replaces the book on the shelf. 
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At Jim's cubicle, he kneels down in front of the bookshelf. 
He runs his finger along the spines of the books and binders. 
 
No leather-bound volume -- but then his eye settles on a 
three-ring binder with the title SELF-ACTUALIZATION - MASTER 
COURSE. 
 
He takes out the binder, and inside it he finds Jim's spell 
book. 
 
INT. MEN'S ROOM - DAY 
 
Caspar sits in a stall, his briefcase in hand. 
 
He checks his watch.  It's 8:30 AM: the staff should be 
arriving. 
 
He opens the stall door, goes to the sink and washes his hands. 
 
He looks in the mirror and gives himself a wink and a grin. 
 
He grabs his briefcase and walks out of the men's room into 
the cubicle maze. 
 
INT. CUBICLE MAZE - DAY 
 
Caspar stands near Amanda's office as Amanda, Don, Morgana, 
Caleb and Charlie head out for lunch.  They barely acknowledge 
him. 
 
He watches them get on the elevator. 
 
INT. MAXWELL'S - DAY 
 
Amanda, Don, Morgana, Caleb and Charlie sit around the large 
table.  They chat as they enjoy their lunch. 
 
Caspar walks over to them and stands by Charlie. 
 
The group stops chatting and look up at Caspar. 
 
                         CHARLIE 
             Hi, Caspar.  What's up? 
 
                         CASPAR 
             I've been trying to follow your 
             advice, Charlie. 
 
                         AMANDA 
             Advice, Charlie? 
 
                         CASPAR 
             Yes -- to try to fit in better. 
             Taking an interest in what the 
             group is interested in. 
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                         CHARLIE 
             How's that going for you, Caspar? 
 
                         CASPAR 
             I'm here, aren't I?  At your 
             favorite restaurant? 
 
                         AMANDA 
             Gee, Caspar, I never -- we never 
             realized how you felt. 
 
                         MORGANA 
             We'd invite you to join us for 
             lunch, Caspar, but we're almost 
             finished. 
 
                         CHARLIE 
             How about we make a lunch date 
             for Friday, Caspar?  We'll all 
             come here to Maxwell's together. 
 
                         CASPAR 
             I think I'd like that.  I'd like 
             to know what other interests you 
             all have, and see if they appeal 
             to me. 
 
                         AMANDA 
             Okay, Caspar.  We can talk about 
             that over lunch on Friday.  Hey, 
             guys, who's got the check? 
 
INT. LIVING ROOM - NIGHT 
 
Caspar surfs the Internet again.  He pulls up a website with 
a large pentacle logo.  The site's title is THE POWER OF 
DARK WITCHCRAFT. 
 
He clicks into the website.  He clicks on successive pages. 
 
He sees figures that match those in Caleb's book. 
 
He sees the same kind of illegible handwriting.  Another 
click, and it's translated into spells and curses in English. 
 
INT. MAXWELL'S - DAY 
 
Amanda, Don, Morgana, Caleb, Charlie and Caspar all sit 
around the large table.  The group is polite but not animated. 
 
                         CASPAR 
             So, Charlie, how do you like our 
             city? 
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                         CHARLIE 
             It's great.  I'd say it's got 
             everything Seattle's got except 
             the ferryboats and the Space Needle. 
 
                         CASPAR 
             It must be hard to pull up stakes 
             and leave everything behind. 
 
                         DON 
             They have moving companies for 
             that, Caspar. 
 
The group laughs -- all but Caspar. 
 
                         CASPAR 
             I mean, your friends, your 
             hobbies... do you miss them? 
 
                         CHARLIE 
             Well, I do miss some of the old 
             crowd.  But between bar-hopping 
             and chasing girls, I don't have 
             much time for hobbies. 
 
                         CASPAR 
             Then what do you all talk about 
             at these lunch meetings? 
 
                         MORGANA 
             Mostly lunch.  Like whether Don 
             is ever going to order anything 
             other than a patty melt. 
 
                         AMANDA 
             Seriously, Caspar, it's mostly 
             shop talk.  It's not very exciting, 
             but it gives us a chance to catch 
             up on each other's work and pick 
             each other's brains. 
 
                         CASPAR 
             You're right, Amanda.  That's not 
             very exciting. 
 
The group laughs again, Caspar joining in. 
 
INT. CELLULAR PHONE STORE - DAY 
 
SCENE SEQUENCE (M.O.S.): 
 
1. Caspar looks at the wall of different models. 
 
2. He asks a SALES CLERK a question. 
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3. At a computer screen, the Sales Clerk shows Caspar a map 
of the city.  He points to a cell phone in his hand, then to 
a dot on the map. 
 
4. The Sales Clerk finishes ringing up Caspar's purchase and 
hands Caspar a bag. 
 
INT. AMANDA'S OFFICE - DAY 
 
Charlie is sitting in the chair facing Amanda's desk, 
chatting with Amanda as a knock comes on the door. 
 
                         AMANDA 
             Come in. 
 
Caspar opens the door. 
 
                         AMANDA 
             What is it, Caspar? 
 
                         CASPAR 
             I've finished up early.  May I go? 
             I'm supposed to meet a repairman 
             at home. 
 
                         CHARLIE 
             Plumbing problem? 
 
                         CASPAR 
             No.  The stove's pilot light won't 
             stay lit. 
 
                         AMANDA 
             Better get that one nipped in the 
             bud.  See you tomorrow. 
 
                         CASPAR 
             Thanks. 
 
Caspar closes the door. 
 
Amanda and Charlie burst into giggles. 
 
INT. PARKING GARAGE - DAY 
 
Caspar sits in the dark in his car.  On the seat next to him 
are a cell phone and a laptop computer. 
 
Amanda and Charlie emerge from the elevator, laughing. 
 
They get into a red convertible in a VIP parking spot, Amanda 
at the wheel and Charlie in the passenger seat. 
 
They drive past Caspar but don't notice him at all. 
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Caspar reaches over and dials the cell phone.  He sets it 
back on the seat and opens the laptop. 
 
A map of part of downtown appears on the screen, with a blue 
dot moving along one of the streets.  Caspar monitors its 
movement. 
 
Then he starts the car. 
 
EXT. MORGANA'S HOUSE - NIGHT 
 
Caspar rolls past the house, his lights off.  He sees 
Amanda's red convertible parked in the driveway behind 
Morgana's car. 
 
Caspar rolls up to the curb a few houses down. 
 
He gets out of his car and walks quietly to Morgana's house. 
 
He reaches under the rear bumper of Amanda's convertible and 
pulls off a cell phone with duct tape trailing from it.  He 
balls up the tape, closes the phone, and puts both in the 
pocket of his windbreaker. 
 
He gingerly walks up the driveway to the side of the house. 
 
Peering over a windowsill, he sees Amanda, Caleb, Morgana 
and Don in their black robes and pentacle necklaces.  They 
are in a circle around Charlie, who wears a burgundy robe 
and pentacle necklace. 
 
The four in the circle take turns reading from their spell 
books. 
 
Then they shed their robes. 
 
The other four dance in an ever-tightening circle around 
Charlie. 
 
Caspar pulls a palmcorder out of his windbreaker pocket and 
records the coven's activities. 
 
INT. CUBICLE MAZE - DAY 
 
Morgana enters her cubicle, sets down her briefcase and 
coffee, and turns her chair around. 
 
Before she can sit down, she picks up a sheet of paper. 
 
It's a still frame of Caspar's DV recording, showing the 
coven with Morgana's face clearly visible.  Underneath the 
image is a neatly-formatted caption: CAN I PLAY TOO? 
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Morgana steps out of her cubicle and almost smacks into Caleb. 
He's holding a similar page, but the image is slightly 
different: it shows Caleb's face plainly. 
 
They look toward Amanda's office.  Amanda is standing in her 
doorway, holding a sheet of paper like theirs. 
 
INT. AMANDA'S OFFICE - DAY 
 
Amanda steps out from behind her desk as Caspar enters. 
 
                         AMANDA 
             Close the door, Caspar. 
 
Caspar closes the door and stands by it, awkwardly.  Amanda 
sits on the edge of her desk. 
 
                         AMANDA 
             Have a seat. 
 
Caspar obeys.  He tries not to stare at Amanda's legs, though 
her knees are at eye level. 
 
                         CASPAR 
             Is this about the Spencer account? 
 
                         AMANDA 
             No, no.  Your work has been fine. 
             This is about an extracurricular 
             activity.  A little group we'd 
             like to invite you to join. 
 
                         CASPAR 
             You mean, the cov-- 
 
                         AMANDA 
             The circle of friends.  We've 
             been really impressed by your 
             interest.  You seem more that 
             just curious. 
 
                         CASPAR 
             At first, I was just curious. 
             But when I found out more about 
             it... do you really worship Satan? 
 
                         AMANDA 
             We never use that name.  To us, 
             He is the Master. 
 
                         CASPAR 
             And does the Master help you? 



                                                           52. 
 
 
                         AMANDA 
             He gives us everything.  Look at 
             me: youngest vice president in 
             the company.  Look at Don, Caleb, 
             Morgana: all happy and successful. 
             We owe it all to the Master. 
 
                         CASPAR 
             I want Him to help me.  What do I 
             need to do? 
 
INT. MAXWELL'S - DAY 
 
Amanda, Don, Caleb, Morgana, Charlie and Caspar sit around 
the large table, eating burgers and sandwiches. 
 
                         MORGANA 
             So, Caspar, you've been studying? 
 
                         CASPAR 
             Uh, yes.  I'm trying to learn 
             everything I need to know to be a 
             useful member of the circle. 
 
                         DON 
             I wouldn't hit the books too hard, 
             Caspar.  Amanda will be able to 
             show you the ropes. 
 
                         AMANDA 
             Practical experience is always 
             more valuable than book learning 
             in these matters. 
 
                         CASPAR 
             I see. 
 
                         AMANDA 
             By the way, we have a little 
             something for you. 
 
Amanda reaches under her chair and produces a gift-wrapped 
package. 
 
                         AMANDA 
             Don't open it now.  Wait til you 
             get home. 
 
                         CASPAR 
             What is it? 
 
                         AMANDA 
             A surprise.  Sort of a shower gift. 
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                         CHARLIE 
             I'm looking forward to Friday 
             night, I can tell you.  I've never 
             witnessed the initiation of a 
             full member. 
 
                         MORGANA 
             Really?  Well, it's definitely 
             something you'll never forget. 
             Although it may not be a story to 
             tell your grandkids. 
 
The group laughs, Caspar loudest of all. 
 
EXT. THE PARK - DAY 
 
Caspar sits on a park bench, reading a newspaper.  His 
briefcase and the gift package sit on the bench next to him. 
 
Caspar lowers the newspaper slightly and peers over it toward 
the playground. 
 
Nancy Collins, Caspar's neighbor across the street, watches 
Susie play on a swing. 
 
Susie swings up, then jumps off the swing and lands in the 
sand.  She runs back to the swing to start the game over. 
Nancy smiles. 
 
Caspar smiles. 
 
INT. ENTRY - DAY 
 
Caspar walks in through the front door, the gift package 
under one arm.  He goes to his couch. 
 
INT. LIVING ROOM - DAY 
 
He sets the briefcase down, tosses the mail onto the coffee 
table, and sits down with the package in his lap. 
 
He carefully unties the ribbon and undoes the tape holding 
the paper together.  He pulls the gift box out of the 
wrapping paper gently. 
 
He lifts the lid off the box.  Inside is a pentacle necklace 
sitting on white cloth. 
 
He lifts out the necklace and the cloth: it's a white gown. 
 
INT. AMANDA'S OFFICE - DAY 
 
Caspar stands inside the closed door.  Amanda sits at her 
desk, going over some papers. 
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                         AMANDA 
             Just wanted to check.  You have 
             everything you need? 
 
                         CASPAR 
             It's in the trunk of my car.  Duct 
             tape, chloro -- 
 
                         AMANDA 
             I don't need a checklist, Caspar, 
             as long as you're sure you have 
             everything.  And you've selected 
             a suitable... subject? 
 
                         CASPAR 
             Yes.  I've been doing the 
             observation, like you told me. 
 
                         AMANDA 
             Good luck, then, and we'll see 
             you this evening at your place. 
 
                         CASPAR 
             Thanks. 
 
                         AMANDA 
             Off you go.  You don't want to be 
             late for your "appointment." 
 
EXT. THE PARK - DAY 
 
Nancy watches as Susie plays on a swing. 
 
Susie swings up, then jumps off the swing and lands in the 
sand.  She runs back to the swing to start the game over. 
Nancy smiles. 
 
Nancy turns away from Susie -- something has caught her 
attention.  She begins speaking to someone O.S. 
 
Nancy gets up to be closer to the person she's speaking to. 
 
Susie jumps again and lands in the sand.  As she gets up, 
something catches her eye over by the edge of the park. 
 
Susie sees a huge teddy bear sitting under a tree.  She runs 
over to it. 
 
She picks up the teddy and hugs it.  Then she holds it at 
arm's length. 
 
                         SUSIE 
             You smell funny, Mr. Bear. 
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Susie collapses, unconscious. 
 
Caspar darts out of the bushes and picks up Susie and the 
bear.  He carries them under his arms back into the 
undergrowth. 
 
The bear's foot catches on a bush.  Caspar tugs until the 
foot rips off, caught in the twigs. 
 
Nancy moves back to the bench she was originally on.  She 
looks to the swings -- they're empty. 
 
She looks around. 
 
                         NANCY 
             Susie!  Susie!  Come to Mommy! 
 
She runs to the swing and looks around wildly. 
 
                         NANCY 
             SUSIE! 
 
INT. LIVING ROOM - NIGHT 
 
Caspar, in his white gown and pentacle necklace, pulls a 
sheet off of the coffee table to reveal Susie, bound with 
rope and with duct tape over her mouth. 
 
Amanda runs her hand along Susie's cheek, down her body to 
her hips. 
 
                         AMANDA 
             You didn't...? 
 
                         CASPAR 
             Didn't?  Oh, you mean... oh, no! 
             Why, was I supposed to? 
 
                         AMANDA 
             No, no.  A virgin's blood is very 
             useful for the ritual. 
 
She hands him a silver dagger. 
 
                         AMANDA 
             Go ahead. 
 
Caspar considers various options -- her heart?  her stomach? 
 
                         AMANDA 
             I suggest slitting the throat. 
 
                         CASPAR 
             Right. 
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He leans forward.  Susie's eyes widen in terror.  He covers 
them with his hand and slices into her neck.  Blood pours out. 
 
The coven members rush forward and catch the blood in cups. 
 
Caspar staggers back, reeling. 
 
Susie stops struggling. 
 
                         AMANDA 
             Excellent! 
 
                         CASPAR 
             I don't -- I don't feel... 
 
Amanda steadies him, helps him sit on the couch.  She hands 
him a cup of steaming liquid. 
 
                         AMANDA 
             Drink this. 
 
                         CASPAR 
             It's not...? 
 
                         AMANDA 
             It's ginger tea.  It'll settle 
             your stomach. 
 
Caspar drinks. 
 
EXT. THE PARK - NIGHT 
 
Nancy sits at a picnic table, joined by her husband ARNOLD, 
32.  Arnold holds a protective arm around Nancy as she's 
interviewed by two detectives, DETECTIVE SCOTT, 50, and 
DETECTIVE RAMIREZ, 40. 
 
Over by the bushes, an EVIDENCE TECH calls out. 
 
                         EVIDENCE TECH 
             Detective Scott! 
 
                         SCOTT 
             Excuse me, Mr. and Mrs. Collins. 
 
Scott leaves Ramirez to continue the interview and heads 
over to the Evidence Tech. 
 
                         SCOTT 
             What have you got? 
 
                         EVIDENCE TECH 
             I found this stuck in the bushes. 
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He shines a flashlight on the torn-off foot of the teddy bear. 
 
                         SCOTT 
             You think this is evidence? 
 
                         EVIDENCE TECH 
             I'm pretty sure.  Lean in close. 
 
Scott kneels down and leans toward the bear foot.  As he 
examines it, he jumps back, startled by its odor. 
 
                         SCOTT 
             Whoa! 
 
                         EVIDENCE TECH 
             Any kid on the playground might 
             have lost a piece of a teddy, but 
             not one soaked in chloroform. 
 
INT. LIVING ROOM - NIGHT 
 
                         AMANDA 
             Your reaction is fairly common. 
             But you made it through -- 
             congratulations!  Now we can start 
             the initiation. 
 
                         CASPAR 
             Shall I get up? 
 
                         AMANDA 
             No, you can actually lie down for 
             a few minutes while we prepare. 
 
The coven members use Susie's blood to paint a large pentacle 
in a circle on the living room carpet. 
 
Caspar lies down. 
 
                         CASPAR 
             Wow.  I feel much better. 
 
                         AMANDA 
             Are you ready to meet the Master? 
 
                         CASPAR 
             I think so.  Except -- I can't 
             feel my toes. 
 
                         AMANDA 
             My, you must really be excited. 
 
Charlie, in a burgundy robe, steps forward. 
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                         CHARLIE 
             I know I am. 
 
                         CASPAR 
             Hey, what's he doing here? 
 
                         AMANDA 
             Charlie is our guest of honor. 
             The newest addition to our coven. 
 
                         CASPAR 
             When was he initiated? 
 
                         AMANDA 
             He will be initiated in just a 
             few minutes from now. 
 
Caspar tries to sit up.  It doesn't work. 
 
                         CASPAR 
             I can't feel my legs.  Or my arms! 
 
                         AMANDA 
             You won't feel a thing, Caspar. 
 
                         CHARLIE 
             It's better that way, don't you 
             think, old boy? 
 
Charlie lifts Caspar from the couch.  Caspar protests weakly. 
 
                         CASPAR 
             But the sacrifice.... 
 
                         AMANDA 
             We're about to have the sacrifice, 
             Caspar.  The girl's blood is 
             useful, but her soul is useless 
             as a sacrifice.  You ought to 
             know that the Master cannot keep 
             an innocent soul;  all those 
             belong to the Other One. 
 
                         CHARLIE 
             But a bloodstained soul, Caspar. 
             That's a gift the Master can have 
             eons of fun playing with! 
 
                         AMANDA 
             The soul of a child murderer. 
             Doesn't get much more bloodstained 
             than that. 
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Charlie sets Caspar down in the pentacle and arranges his 
head, hands and feet toward the five points of the star. 
 
The coven members gather around Caspar.  Amanda hands the 
silver dagger to Charlie. 
 
                         CHARLIE 
             Dark Master, Lord of all Earthly 
             Delights worth having, accept 
             this gift of the bloodstained 
             soul of a mortal sinner, yours to 
             subject to eternal torment, as my 
             token and pledge of my undying 
             loyalty to You. 
 
Caspar watches helplessly, paralyzed, as Charlie raises the 
dagger. 
 
Charlie plunges the dagger into Caspar's heart. 
 
The coven members mob Charlie to shake his hand, pat him on 
the back, and welcome him as one of their own. 
 
INT. LIVING ROOM - NIGHT 
 
Melanie bends over and pulls up a corner of the area rug on 
the floor. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             I can't believe I'm doing this. 
 
She pulls the rug all the way back. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             Original hardwood floors.  See 
             any bloodstains?  Any knife marks? 
 
Peter and Sheila casually glance over. 
 
Melanie puts the rug down and rolls it back into place. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             Where do you people come up with 
             these crazy stories? 
 
Melanie stands up straight.  She's impatient. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             Get up.  I want to show you the 
             bedrooms. 
 
Peter and Sheila giggle as they stand up. 
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                         SHEILA 
             She's quite the little drill 
             instructor. 
 
                         PETER 
             Ma'am, yes, ma'am. 
 
They follow Melanie. 
 
INT. HALLWAY - NIGHT 
 
Melanie opens a door to a bedroom. 
 
                         SHEILA 
             Oh, is this where the girl...? 
 
                         MELANIE 
             What girl? 
 
                         PETER 
             You know, I think it is. 
 
He walks into the bedroom.  Sheila follows him, and so does 
Melanie. 
 
INT. SECOND BEDROOM - NIGHT 
 
Peter crosses over to the full-size bed by the window. 
 
                         SHEILA 
             This wasn't her room, though. 
             Was it? 
 
Peter flops onto the bed and sits up, back against the wall. 
 
                         PETER 
             No, it was his room.  She just.... 
 
                         MELANIE 
             What kind of game are you playing 
             now? 
 
                         PETER 
             Shall I tell her? 
 
                         SHEILA 
             Be my guest. 
 
INT. BOARDROOM - DAY 
 
HERBERT WALKER, 53, portly, graying at the temples, in a 
three-piece suit and wearing glasses, stands at the head of 
a conference table.  Arrayed on both sides of the table are 
four INVESTMENT BANKERS: three men and one woman, all in 
power suits. 
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A few other executives of TransGen, Walker's biotech company, 
also sit at the table.  One of them is DR. ABEL PARKINSON, 
24, with a thin, bird-like face, wearing Dockers and a 
fashionable sweater. 
 
                         HERBERT 
             So we estimate the cystic fibrosis 
             treatment will sell ten million 
             dollars annually, and the A.L.S. 
             treatment thirty million dollars 
             annually.  These two products 
             alone will generate a two hundred 
             percent annual compounded return 
             on your investment. 
 
                         BANKER ONE 
             But these treatments use genes 
             from other species. 
 
                         HERBERT 
             Yes, because just restoring the 
             normal human gene in these 
             patients doesn't give a large 
             enough effect to control their 
             disease. 
 
                         BANKER ONE 
             How will you deal with the obvious 
             risks? 
 
                         PARKINSON 
             The genetic sequences are 
             engineered to self-destruct within 
             one to four weeks after each 
             treatment.  That prevents the 
             gene from becoming a permanent 
             part of the patient's genetic 
             make-up, and also prevents the 
             gene from "going wild" in the 
             human gene pool. 
 
                         HERBERT 
             It also means that the patient 
             has to come back to us every week 
             or two for another dose. 
 
                         BANKER TWO 
             I don't think that's what my 
             colleague meant by risk.  You've 
             got a big backlash going against 
             biotechnology. 
                         (MORE) 
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                         BANKER TWO (CONT'D) 
             Protesters demonstrate against it, 
             underground organizations burn 
             fields of transgenic crops, and 
             governments in Europe won't let 
             the products in. 
 
                         BANKER THREE 
             How will you control for that 
             risk?  Getting the public to 
             accept transgenic drugs for human 
             beings? 
 
                         HERBERT 
             We're offering cures for terrible 
             diseases -- 
 
                         BANKER ONE 
             -- that affect maybe tens of 
             thousands of people, total.  The 
             biotech protesters number in the 
             millions.  Governments follow the 
             will of the voters, Dr. Walker. 
             A bureaucrat won't think twice 
             about keeping life-saving 
             treatments away from a few 
             thousand patients if it means he 
             can keep his job. 
 
INT. GENETICS LAB - DAY 
 
Parkinson stares at a COMPUTER SCREEN displaying a DNA double 
helix in 3-D. 
 
Walker enters the lab. 
 
                         HERBERT 
             The investment banks called back. 
             They won't go for it. 
 
                         PARKINSON 
             I sort of figured. 
 
                         HERBERT 
             We may have to scale everything 
             back to a skeleton crew. 
 
                         PARKINSON 
             Don't you want to see my Plan B 
             first? 
 
Walker comes up behind Parkinson to look at the screen. 
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                         HERBERT 
             Plan B?  What am I looking at, 
             exactly? 
 
                         PARKINSON 
             A sequence of transgenic DNA from 
             a Jackson's chameleon. 
 
                         HERBERT 
             Transgenic?  What species are you 
             putting it into? 
 
                         PARKINSON 
             Duh.  Human. 
 
                         HERBERT 
             Why are you wasting what little 
             money and time this company has 
             left on this garbage? 
 
                         PARKINSON 
             Come with me. 
 
Parkinson leads Walker over to a rack of animal cages.  He 
pulls out a cage containing sawdust and sets it on a table. 
 
                         PARKINSON 
             This is what's going to get you 
             your investment.  Plus, make you 
             rich. 
 
Parkinson reaches into the cage and pulls out a white lab 
MOUSE by its tail. 
 
                         HERBERT 
             What's he got, muscular dystrophy? 
 
                         PARKINSON 
             No, he's perfectly healthy. 
             Healthy as an ox, aren't you, 
             little guy?  But he's special. 
             Take a look. 
 
Parkinson holds the mouse so that its belly is exposed.  It's 
bright blue. 
 
                         HERBERT 
             What's that, iodine? 
 
                         PARKINSON 
             It's his skin.  I shaved him so 
             we can see beneath his fur. 



                                                           64. 
 
 
                         HERBERT 
             I don't get it. 
 
                         PARKINSON 
             He's like this all over.  He 
             changes colors.  Look. 
 
Parkinson strokes the mouse gently to calm it, then sets it 
on the table and gives it a food pellet.  The mouse picks up 
the food, sits up on its haunches and eats.  As it eats, the 
blue patch on its belly turns green. 
 
                         HERBERT 
             Wow.  Color-changing mice.  What 
             do we do with them? 
 
                         PARKINSON 
             Not with them.  Think about it. 
             Color-changing people. 
 
                         HERBERT 
             Who the hell would want that? 
 
                         PARKINSON 
             Geez, Herb, you've got a teenage 
             daughter.  Is her hair color the 
             same two weeks in a row? 
 
                         HERBERT 
             But her whole skin? 
 
                         PARKINSON 
             She'd instantly be the most 
             popular kid in school.  Every kid 
             would want it.  The exact same 
             generation that's in the streets 
             protesting biotech would drop 
             their picket signs and rush to 
             get this.  It's the ultimate 
             "screw you" to Mom and Dad -- 
             total body art.  And it only lasts 
             a few days, so even the straight 
             kids could use it on weekends. 
 
                         HERBERT 
             It's... brilliant.  How soon can 
             we get this into trials? 
 
                         PARKINSON 
             Four months. 
 
                         HERBERT 
             That's good.  Go flat-out, balls 
             to the wall on this one.  Whatever 
             you need, you got it. 



                                                           65. 
 
 
INT. SCHOOL - DAY 
 
SARAH WALKER, 17, a plain girl with bright blue hair, wears 
a sweatshirt with an alternative rock band's logo across the 
back.  She walks through the hallway as though invisible - 
no one notices her. 
 
As she passes JIMMY BEALE, 17, a good-looking kid in a hoodie 
sweatshirt and a baseball cap, she steals furtive, longing 
glances at him.  He looks at her, but only for half a moment, 
and registers no recognition or acknowledgment. 
 
                         KELLY 
             Hey! 
 
Sarah's bumped into KELLY THOMAS, 17, her best bud.  Kelly's 
hair is black with scarlet streaks, her makeup and clothes 
are darker than Sarah's, and the effect looks good on her. 
They start walking together. 
 
                         KELLY 
             You gotta learn to look at Jimmy 
             out of the corner of your eyes, 
             dude.  He sees you staring at him, 
             he's going to think you're just 
             another chick who wants him. 
 
                         SARAH 
             Which is what I am. 
 
                         KELLY 
             Yeah, but you don't want him to 
             know that. 
 
                         SARAH 
             Kelly, someday you will clue me 
             into your big strategy for hooking 
             me up with Jimmy, right? 
 
                         KELLY 
             Patience, Sarah.  Patience. 
 
INT. WALKER HOME - NIGHT 
 
SARAH'S ROOM 
 
Sarah listens to music through headphones as she chats online 
on a laptop computer.   The walls are plastered with 
alternative rock band posters. 
 
Walker opens the door.  Sarah slams her laptop shut and lifts 
one of the earpieces. 
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                         SARAH 
             Dad?  Don't you knock? 
 
                         HERBERT 
             Sure I do, but you don't hear it 
             over that noise. 
 
Sarah slips off her headphones. 
 
                         SARAH 
             So?  What do you want? 
 
                         HERBERT 
             I'm working on a new product at 
             work and I thought you might be 
             interested. 
 
                         SARAH 
             Medicine is not really my big thing. 
 
                         HERBERT 
             Not medicine.  This is more of a 
             cosmetic. 
 
                         SARAH 
             Makeup? 
 
Walker sits down on the bed. 
 
                         HERBERT 
             Better.  It's like a total body dye. 
 
                         SARAH 
             Body dye?  Like changing your 
             whole skin a different color? 
 
                         HERBERT 
             Even better.  It changes color 
             moment by moment.  It's like 
             becoming a walking mood ring. 
 
                         SARAH 
             A mood ring?  Oh, right.  Is it 
             messy? 
 
                         HERBERT 
             Not really.  It's actually taken 
             internally.  It's a nasal spray -- 
             you spritz it up your nose, and 
             two hours later you turn the most 
             amazing colors. 
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                         SARAH 
             That is so cool!  Can I try it? 
             Can you get me some? 
 
                         HERBERT 
             I was hoping you'd say that.  I 
             can get you into the early human 
             trials.  They start next week. 
 
Sarah gives her dad a big hug. 
 
                         SARAH 
             I love you, Daddy! 
 
INT. CLINIC - DAY 
 
Sarah sits on an examination table, wearing a hospital gown. 
Parkinson takes a nasal inhaler off a tray. 
 
                         PARKINSON 
             Okay, we're going to give you the 
             first dose now, and then keep you 
             here for a few hours to make 
             observations. 
 
                         SARAH 
             Do I have to stay all weekend? 
 
                         PARKINSON 
             Oh, no.  We'll be done here by 
             around seven tonight.  You can do 
             whatever you want this weekend. 
             Here. 
 
Parkinson holds the inhaler up to her left nostril. 
 
                         PARKINSON 
             When I spray this, inhale through 
             your nose and hold your breath 
             for three seconds.  Ready?  Go. 
             One-alligator, two-alligator, 
             three-alligator.  Okay, breathe. 
                  (beat) 
             And the other side.  Ready?  One- 
             alligator, two-alligator, three- 
             alligator.  And you're all set. 
 
                         SARAH 
             I think I'm going to sneeze. 
 
LATER 
 
Sarah's face is turning a strange shade of green. 
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                         PARKINSON 
             You feel okay? 
 
                         SARAH 
             Yeah, I guess.  Why? 
 
Parkinson gives her a hand mirror. 
 
                         PARKINSON 
             Take a look. 
 
As she looks, the green color intensifies, then shifts to blue. 
 
                         SARAH 
             Oh my God!  That is so fuckin' 
             awesome! 
 
                         PARKINSON 
             I need to take a few photographs. 
             Do you mind removing your gown? 
 
                         SARAH 
             Oh, no problem.  I want to see 
             this myself. 
 
Sarah slips out of her gown, so that she's only in panties. 
Her entire torso is blue.  She covers her breasts with her 
arms.  Parkinson picks up a digital camera. 
 
                         PARKINSON 
             Please lower your arms, Sarah. 
 
                         SARAH 
             Do... do I have to? 
 
                         PARKINSON 
             Nothing to be embarrassed about. 
             I am a doctor, you know. 
 
Sarah shyly lowers her arms. 
 
                         PARKINSON 
             Stand up straight, please. 
 
Sarah complies.  Parkinson snaps a few digital photos. 
 
                         PARKINSON 
             Turn around, please. 
 
He takes a few more pictures of her back and legs. 
 
                         SARAH 
             Oh, I've got to show this to Kelly! 
             Can I go? 
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                         PARKINSON 
             Sure. 
 
Sarah starts putting on her bra. 
 
                         PARKINSON (CONT'D) 
             Sarah?  Just one thing this weekend. 
 
                         SARAH 
             What's that? 
 
                         PARKINSON 
             Try to keep track of the exact 
             time your skin color changes back. 
 
                         SARAH 
             Oh, right. 
 
INT. KELLY'S HOME - NIGHT 
 
FOYER 
 
The doorbell rings. 
 
                         KELLY'S DAD (O.S.) 
             I'll get that. 
 
KELLY'S DAD, 40, opens the door, sees Sarah's bright blue 
skin, and gasps. 
 
                         SARAH 
             Hi, Mr. Wright.  Is Kelly home? 
 
                         KELLY'S DAD 
             She's upstairs.  Do your parents 
             know what you've done? 
 
                         SARAH 
             It's my Dad's idea, actually. 
 
INT. KELLY'S ROOM - NIGHT 
 
Kelly is in awe. 
 
                         KELLY 
             I cannot believe you did this! 
 
                         SARAH 
             Believe it, and love it. 
 
                         KELLY 
             Oh, yeah.  Is it... all over? 
 
Sarah lifts her sweatshirt to expose her midriff. 
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                         KELLY (CONT'D) 
             God, that's so cool! 
 
                         SARAH 
             Yeah, but watch this. 
 
Sarah puts her hand on her belly for a few seconds.  When 
she removes it, a RED HANDPRINT stays behind. 
 
                         KELLY 
             Whoa! 
 
The red changes to yellow, then green, then blue. 
 
                         KELLY (CONT'D) 
             Whoa!  I have got to get this! 
 
                         SARAH 
             Can't.  It's experimental. 
 
                         KELLY 
             You are so lucky! 
 
INT. COFFEE SPOT - DAY 
 
Kelly and Sarah walk into the Coffee Spot espresso bar.  A 
few people stare and whisper as the girls get in line. 
 
Within a few moments, everyone in the place is looking at 
Sarah, especially Jimmy, who's working the cash register. 
 
                         JIMMY 
             Sarah, dude, what did you do? 
 
                         SARAH 
             I got the blues, Jimmy.  I got 
             'em bad. 
 
                         JIMMY 
             Very funny.  What is that stuff? 
 
                         SARAH 
             Body color. 
 
                         KELLY 
             Hey, Jimmy, watch this! 
 
Kelly presses her fingertips on Sarah's face.  In a few 
seconds, she removes them, leaving Sarah with "freckles." 
 
                         JIMMY 
             Narf!  That is amazing!  Is it, 
             like, makeup? 
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                         SARAH 
             No, it's like this nasal spray 
             stuff.  You take it, and in two 
             hours you change color. 
 
                         JIMMY 
             All over? 
 
                         KELLY 
             All over. 
 
                         JIMMY 
             Damn!  Here, what are you guys 
             having?  My treat. 
 
INT. WALKER HOME - NIGHT 
 
BATHROOM 
 
Sarah steps out of the shower and wraps a towel around her 
body, then her hair. 
 
She looks in the mirror. 
 
                         SARAH 
             Dad!  Dad, come here! 
 
She checks her face.  The blue color is almost gone. 
 
                         HERBERT (O.S.) 
             What is it, honey? 
 
Walker comes in. 
 
                         SARAH 
             The color's fading. 
 
Walker checks his watch. 
 
                         HERBERT 
             Nineteen-thirty hours on Sunday. 
             Remind me of that. 
 
                         SARAH 
             Can't you just say seven-thirty? 
 
INT. SCHOOL - DAY 
 
Sarah walks the hallway.  People sneak looks and whisper to 
one another. 
 
Jimmy comes up to her. 
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                         JIMMY 
             Hey, you chased the blues away. 
 
                         SARAH 
             Yeah, it's just a temporary thing. 
             Lasts a couple of days. 
 
                         JIMMY 
             So, like a temporary tattoo.  No 
             permanent commitment. 
 
                         SARAH 
             Yeah. 
 
Kelly joins them. 
 
                         KELLY 
             Hey, Jimmy.  Wow, Sarah, back to 
             normal. 
 
                         JIMMY 
             I'd hardly say normal.  This is 
             an exceptional person.  Hey, you 
             guys want to hang out at lunch? 
 
                         SARAH 
             We'd love to! 
 
                         KELLY 
             Oh, sorry, can't.  Got some work 
             to catch up on for History. 
 
                         JIMMY 
             Too bad.  But you will, Sarah, 
             won't you? 
 
Kelly winks at her. 
 
                         SARAH 
             Sure. 
 
INT. CLUB - NIGHT 
 
Sarah, now dressed far more stylishly and a resplendent blue 
color, slow dances with Jimmy to an alternative rock ballad. 
Other dancers look at Sarah and nod at her approvingly. 
 
                         JIMMY 
             It's a good color on you. 
 
                         SARAH 
             Thank you. 
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                         JIMMY 
             It's funny how I never noticed 
             you before. 
 
                         SARAH 
             Yeah. 
 
                         JIMMY 
             I mean, you're funny, you like 
             the same bands I do.... 
 
                         SARAH 
             Yeah, well, it's hard to stand 
             out from the background sometimes. 
 
                         JIMMY 
             You stand out, all right. 
 
He holds her a bit closer and they keep dancing. 
 
INT. JIMMY'S CAR - NIGHT 
 
Jimmy and Sarah are necking.  Jimmy starts to slide his hand 
up to her breasts, and she pulls it away.  He breaks the kiss. 
 
                         JIMMY 
             What's wrong? 
 
                         SARAH 
             I -- I've never made out with 
             anybody this way before. 
 
                         JIMMY 
             It's all right.  I'll go slow. 
 
                         SARAH 
             I think -- maybe you should take 
             me home. 
 
Jimmy stares out the windshield. 
 
                         SARAH (CONT'D) 
             I'm sorry.  I'm such a geek. 
 
                         JIMMY 
             No.  It's cool. 
 
Jimmy starts the car. 
 
INT. CLINIC - DAY 
 
Sarah sits, fully dressed, on the examination table. 
Parkinson administers the spray. 
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                         PARKINSON 
             Okay, that's the nineteenth dose. 
             The trial ends next week. 
 
                         SARAH 
             Ends?  No more stuff? 
 
                         PARKINSON 
             That's right, you'll be free after 
             next weekend.  Except for some 
             follow-up tests. 
 
                         SARAH 
             But if I want to keep getting it 
             each weekend, I can, right? 
 
                         PARKINSON 
             Well, no.  Once the trial's over, 
             it won't be legal for me to give 
             it to you. 
 
He turns away from her to make some notes.  She slides off 
the table and comes up behind him. 
 
                         SARAH 
             Dr. Parkinson? 
 
                         PARKINSON 
             Yes, Sarah? 
 
He turns around. 
 
                         SARAH 
             I'm not totally opposed to things 
             that aren't legal. 
 
She takes one of his hands and slides it under her sweatshirt. 
 
                         SARAH (CONT'D) 
             Are you? 
 
                         PARKINSON 
             I'm opposed to losing my job. 
 
                         SARAH 
             Not a problem.  I would be just 
             ever so... 
 
She runs a hand up his thigh. 
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                         SARAH (CONT'D) 
             ... grateful if I could keep 
             getting the color.  Just for 
             weekends.  I could give you an 
             opportunity to do some special 
             research. 
 
She pulls him to her and kisses him passionately. 
 
INT. PARKINSON'S APARTMENT - NIGHT 
 
LIVING ROOM 
 
Parkinson administers the spray to Sarah. 
 
                         PARKINSON 
             That makes six times I've broken 
             the law for you. 
                  (beat) 
             I'm not sure I want to do this 
             anymore. 
 
                         SARAH 
             Well, I did promise to make it 
             worth your while.  If you want to 
             raise your felony count to seven, 
             I don't have anyplace I absolutely 
             have to be for the next few hours. 
 
She stands close to Parkinson, grabs him around the waist 
and kisses him.  She slides her hands under his sweater and 
pulls it up.  He breaks the embrace to pull the sweater all 
the way off. 
 
                         PARKINSON 
             You sure this is safe? 
 
                         SARAH 
             Don't obsess. 
 
She kisses him again, more passionately. 
 
                         SARAH 
             I'm staying over at Kelly's again 
             this weekend.  She still doesn't 
             know about the whole trial-ending, 
             no-more-colors thing. 
 
BEDROOM 
 
Parkinson lies on the bed, a bright green Sarah straddling 
him.  As she grinds her hips into him, he traces colored 
patterns on her neck and breasts. 
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Parkinson groans as he climaxes, and opens his eyes to look 
at Sarah. 
 
She reaches climax, and a strange thing happens: waves of 
colors flush from her chest outward to her neck and face and 
shoulders. 
 
                         PARKINSON 
             Oh, wow! 
 
She looks up into the mirrored headboard of the bed and sees 
the show. 
 
                         SARAH 
             Way cool! 
 
She rolls off of Parkinson and gets close to the mirror. 
The colors begin to even out to a uniform blue shade. She 
hurries to pull on her clothes. 
 
                         PARKINSON 
             Hey! 
 
                         SARAH 
             I gotta tell Kelly about this! 
 
                         PARKINSON 
             Do you think that's smart? 
 
Sarah runs out the door. 
 
INT. KELLY'S HOME - NIGHT 
 
KELLY'S ROOM 
 
Kelly and Sarah sit on the bed. 
 
                         KELLY 
             Are you serious?  You let that 
             scientist guy do you? 
 
                         SARAH 
             More like I made him do me.  But 
             you're missing the point. 
 
                         KELLY 
             What, the colors?  What was that 
             like? 
 
                         SARAH 
             It was amazing.  It was like some 
             kind of psychedelic thing. 
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                         KELLY 
             So, you going to show me? 
 
                         SARAH 
             No, you lesbo. 
 
Kelly tosses a pillow at Sarah in fun. 
 
                         SARAH (CONT'D) 
             But I am going to show Jimmy. 
 
The girls get the giggles. 
 
INT. COFFEE SPOT - DAY 
 
Sarah, shiny and blue, comes up to the counter. 
 
                         SARAH 
             Hey, Jimmy. 
 
                         JIMMY 
             Hi, Sarah.  What can I get you? 
 
                         SARAH 
             I was wondering, would you like 
             to see something really special? 
 
                         JIMMY 
             Like what? 
 
                         SARAH 
             It's a surprise.  When do you get 
             off today? 
 
                         JIMMY 
             My shift's over at two. 
 
                         SARAH 
             I'll meet you at your place.  Bye! 
 
Jimmy shakes his head as she walks off. 
 
INT. PARKINSON'S APARTMENT - DAY 
 
LIVING ROOM 
 
Parkinson works on a computer.  The phone rings, Parkinson 
answers. 
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                         PARKINSON 
             Hello? 
                  (beat) 
             What kind of problem? 
                  (beat) 
             Well, what's wrong with them? 
                  (beat) 
             Okay, I'll come in.  This better 
             be important.  You know I hate 
             this mystery stuff. 
 
INT. SECOND BEDROOM - DAY 
 
Jimmy's room isn't much different from Sarah's, which is to 
say it's far different from when it was Sally's room.  Sarah 
pulls Jimmy toward the bed. 
 
                         JIMMY 
             What's this special thing? 
 
                         SARAH 
             Just be patient.  You'll see it 
             soon enough. 
 
She starts to undo his belt buckle.  He doesn't resist. 
 
INT. GENETICS LAB - DAY 
 
Parkinson's assistant leads Parkinson to the animal cages. 
 
                         ASSISTANT 
             It's pretty bad. 
 
The assistant pulls out the cage of color-changing mice.  He 
sets it on the table and removes the lid. 
 
                         ASSISTANT 
             Look in there. 
 
Parkinson shuffles the sawdust around.  Then he jerks his 
hand away and shrieks. 
 
                         PARKINSON 
             God!  How did that happen? 
 
INT. SECOND BEDROOM - DAY 
 
Jimmy's in his shorts.  Sarah pushes him onto the bed.  Her 
pants are already off, but her sweatshirt covers her to just 
below the crotch. 
 
Sarah climbs onto Jimmy.  She pulls her sweatshirt over her 
head.  She has no bra. 



                                                           79. 
 
 
                         JIMMY 
             Wow, Sarah, that's pretty special, 
             all right. 
 
                         SARAH 
             You ain't seen nothing yet, babe. 
 
She slides him into her and begins a rhythmic movement. 
 
INT. WALKER HOME/GENETICS LAB - DAY (INTERCUT AS NEEDED) 
 
Walker and Parkinson are on the phone. 
 
                         HERBERT 
             Calm down, Abel.  How did you 
             know that Sarah was at Kelly's? 
                  (beat) 
             How about this: you want to keep 
             your job, you talk to me. 
 
                         PARKINSON 
             I saw Sarah last night.  She 
             wanted more of the colors. 
 
                         HERBERT 
             Okay, forget what I said about 
             keeping your job. 
 
                         PARKINSON 
             No, listen!  There's a side effect. 
 
                         HERBERT 
             What side effect?  None of the 
             trial subjects had any serious 
             side effects. 
 
                         PARKINSON 
             The lab mice.  They've been 
             exposed to more doses of the drug. 
 
                         HERBERT 
             And? 
 
                         PARKINSON 
             And it turns out the genes we 
             transferred from the chameleon 
             control more than just skin color. 
             They control the other major 
             aspect of reptilian skin.  Molting. 
 
                         HERBERT 
             Molting? 
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                         PARKINSON 
             In a reptile, the animal loses 
             its old dead skin all at once as 
             the new skin grows underneath. 
 
                         HERBERT 
             Same as in mammals, except we 
             lose our old skin in tiny patches. 
 
                         PARKINSON 
             Right.  So the when the chameleon's 
             molting gene is expressed in a 
             mammal, the animal loses its old 
             skin all at once, even if its new 
             skin hasn't developed underneath. 
 
                         HERBERT 
             Oh my God.  This happened to the 
             mice? 
 
                         PARKINSON 
             Oh, yes. 
 
The mice lie in the cage, raw and red, skinless and dead. 
 
                         HERBERT 
             Oh my God. 
 
INT. SECOND BEDROOM - DAY 
 
Jimmy reaches up to run his hands over Sarah's breasts. 
 
                         JIMMY 
             Oh, yeah. 
 
                         SARAH 
             Just a little more.  A little more. 
 
INT. KELLY'S HOME/WALKER HOME - DAY (INTERCUT AS NEEDED) 
 
Kelly and Walker are on the phone. 
 
                         KELLY 
             Really, Mr. Walker, I don't know 
             where Sarah is. 
 
                         HERBERT 
             Kelly, I'm not mad.  There's a 
             medical emergency. 
 
                         KELLY 
             Oh, no.  Is Mrs. Walker sick? 
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                         HERBERT 
             No, it's Sarah.  I know she saw 
             Dr. Parkinson last night and got 
             more of the colors.  There may be 
             a side effect. 
 
                         KELLY 
             Oh, God.  She's at Jimmy's, Mr. 
             Walker. 
 
                         HERBERT 
             Jimmy? 
 
INT. SECOND BEDROOM - DAY 
 
Jimmy's eyes are closed as he strains to reach climax.  He 
reaches up to her breasts. 
 
Sarah climaxes and begins to change colors. 
 
                         SARAH 
             Now.  Oh, God.  Look now. 
 
Jimmy climaxes. 
 
                         JIMMY 
             Oh, God! 
 
As Jimmy opens his eyes, he sees the beautiful color show. 
 
After just a few seconds, Sarah's skin begins to peel off 
her breasts where he's touching them. 
 
                         SARAH 
             Oh, God! 
 
Sarah's skin is now hanging loose off her face, neck and 
torso, and her raw flesh underneath is beginning to be exposed. 
 
                         JIMMY 
             Oh, God! 
 
He tries to take his hands away, and her skin comes off with 
them as if he is pulling off her clothes. 
 
Sarah and Jimmy both scream - she in agony, he in terror. 
She's a skinned, bald, bloody mess. 
 
Jimmy squirms, but he can't escape from under the dying, 
moaning Sarah. 
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INT. SECOND BEDROOM - NIGHT 
 
Melanie isn't nearly so confident as she was before meeting 
the Weils. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             Okay, let's put all our cards on 
             the table. 
 
                         SHEILA 
             Yes, let's. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             I haven't been entirely forthcoming 
             with you about this house's past. 
 
                         PETER 
             To put it mildly. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             You seem to know everything there 
             is to know.  So maybe I can work 
             on some concessions from the seller. 
 
Peter and Sheila stare at Melanie. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             On the price, for one thing. 
 
Peter and Sheila remain impassive. 
 
Melanie can't take the silence. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             And maybe some interior upgrades. 
             In the kitchen, maybe. 
 
Peter and Sheila laugh. 
 
                         PETER 
             Broke the first rule of selling. 
             He -- or in this case, she -- who 
             talks first, loses. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             I lost you, huh? 
 
                         SHEILA 
             No, you had us before all that 
             talk of concessions.  We love the 
             place. 
 
Peter walks out the bedroom door.  Melanie brightens. 
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                         MELANIE 
             So you want it? 
 
INT. HALLWAY - NIGHT 
 
Peter walks toward the living room.  Melanie and Sheila follow. 
 
                         PETER 
             For tonight, at least. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             I'm sorry? 
 
                         PETER 
             We could buy this place for six 
             hundred thousand -- 
 
                         MELANIE 
             The listing price is seven hundred 
             fifty -- 
 
INT. LIVING ROOM - DAY 
 
Peter heads for the kitchen.  The women follow. 
 
                         PETER 
             We could buy this place for six 
             hundred thousand, and you'd make 
             the full six percent, right? 
             Buyer's and seller's agent? 
             That's thirty-six thousand bucks. 
 
                         SHEILA 
             No wonder you like selling this 
             place so much.  And so many times. 
 
Melanie's eyes narrow. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             What do you mean? 
 
INT. KITCHEN - NIGHT 
 
Sheila pulls out a dinette chair for Melanie, who sits. 
Peter and Sheila seat themselves at the table. 
 
                         SHEILA 
             So I suppose now it's our turn to 
             put our cards on the table. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             Please. 
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                         PETER 
             We had a guest for dinner the 
             other night, and it so happens 
             that he knows this town.  Knows 
             you, in fact. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             Who was it? 
 
                         PETER 
             A Mr. Walker.  Used to run a 
             company here in town, a 
             biotechnology company. 
 
EXT. ALLEY - NIGHT (M.O.S) 
 
Peter and Sheila come upon Walker, filthy clothes, unshaven, 
red-eyed, in the mouth of an alley.  They stop, give him a 
buck, then start to talk to him. 
 
                         SHEILA (V.O.) 
             Poor fellow, down on his luck 
             these days.  He was practically 
             marinated in cheap whiskey. 
 
INT. BAR - NIGHT (M.O.S) 
 
At a booth in a dark corner of a dive bar, Sheila and Peter 
feed Walker a steak and fries -- and lots of liquor. 
 
                         SHEILA (V.O.) 
             Seems to blame himself a little 
             bit for his daughter's death. 
 
Walker talks as Peter keeps getting drinks from the 
waitress -- and Sheila keeps pushing them to Walker. 
 
                         PETER (V.O.) 
             But you know, he said he also 
             thought the house she died in had 
             something to do with it. 
 
As Walker talks, Peter and Sheila exchange quick looks, 
rolling their eyes. 
 
                         SHEILA (V.O.) 
             At first, we thought it was just 
             the ravings of a drunk. 
 
As Walker continues, Peter and Sheila are sucked into his 
tales. 
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                         PETER (V.O.) 
             The stories he told were so 
             fantastic.  But when we put them 
             all together, somehow they made 
             sense. 
 
INT. KITCHEN - NIGHT 
 
                         SHEILA 
             So we checked out the newspaper 
             files on the Internet.  And the 
             next day, we looked up the real 
             estate records at the county 
             courthouse. 
 
                         PETER 
             Turns out this house was sold 
             four times in the last ten years. 
             To the Fishers, the Kendalls, Mr. 
             Bland and the Beales. 
 
                         SHEILA 
             And always listed and sold by the 
             same real estate agent. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             Well, why not?  I'm the number 
             one agent in the county, so why 
             wouldn't I get the listing? 
             Especially since I know the 
             property so well. 
 
EXT. GRAVEYARD - DAY (M.O.S.) 
 
Richard, Kit and Sally, in mourning clothes, sit by the grave 
as a flower-covered casket is lowered.  Melanie, in a stylish 
black suit, sits next to Nancy. 
 
                         SHEILA (V.O.) 
             So very well.  Turns out you sold 
             this house to the Fishers about a 
             year before Mrs. Fisher died of -- 
             what was it? -- food poisoning. 
 
                         MELANIE (V.O.) 
             I can't understand why Fisher 
             didn't sell this house when his 
             wife died. 
 
EXT. THE HOUSE - DAY (M.O.S.) 
 
Melanie looks around furtively as she opens the front door 
to let herself in. 
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                         PETER (V.O.) 
             But since he didn't, you sort of 
             helped things along. 
 
INT. BASEMENT - DAY (M.O.S.) 
 
Melanie, wearing a mask and gloves, dabs a small amount of 
grey material on the wall behind the washer with what looks 
like a nail polish brush. 
 
                         PETER (V.O.) 
             I imagine you had a spare key and 
             let yourself into the basement 
             with a small blob of some nasty 
             mold. 
 
EXT. GRAVEYARD - DAY (M.O.S.) 
 
Melanie, in a stylish black suit, sits next to Nancy as three 
flower-covered caskets -- two noticeably smaller than the 
third -- are lowered into three graves. 
 
                         PETER (V.O.) 
             At the funeral of Mr. Fisher and 
             the kids, you met the neighbor, 
             Nancy Collins.  She must have 
             told you all about her precious 
             Buffy. 
 
EXT. THE HOUSE - DAY (M.O.S.) 
 
The Kendalls are moving in.  Nancy walks Buffy across the 
street to meet them. 
 
                         SHEILA (V.O.) 
             Then you sold this house to the 
             Kendalls. 
 
INT. ANDERSON HOUSE - DAY (M.O.S.) 
 
PETER ANDERSON, 19, listens to the phone.  He shouts with 
glee and pumps his fist into the air. 
 
                         SHEILA (V.O.) 
             Pretty simple to call the Anderson 
             kid to tell him he won a cruise 
             in a sweepstakes. 
 
INT. MELANIE'S OFFICE - DAY (M.O.S.) 
 
Melanie holds a telephone receiver on her shoulder and smiles, 
a wicked grin. 
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EXT. NEIGHBOR'S HOUSE - DAY (M.O.S.) 
 
Melanie uses a crowbar to work some wood loose from the fence. 
Buffy starts pushing and digging at the new opening. 
 
                         PETER (V.O.) 
             That, and prying a fence board 
             loose just a little bit, and you 
             get to list the house again. 
 
INT. MAXWELL'S - DAY (M.O.S.) 
 
Melanie and Caspar share a booth in the corner, where Caspar 
is just able to see his co-workers come in and seat 
themselves at their usual table. 
 
                         SHEILA (V.O.) 
             It was too easy to get Caspar 
             Bland to want to join in with his 
             co-workers’ coven. 
 
EXT. THE PARK - DAY (M.O.S.) 
 
As Susie swings, Nancy turns away from her to talk to Melanie, 
who's sitting on the next park bench over. 
 
                         SHEILA (V.O.) 
             It was a stroke of genius, 
             distracting Nancy at the 
             playground so that Caspar could 
             kidnap her Susie. 
 
EXT. GRAVEYARD - DAY (M.O.S.) 
 
Nancy and Kevin sit at the graveside as a small coffin is 
lowered into the ground.  Melanie leans forward from the 
next row back and speaks into Kevin's ear. 
 
                         PETER (V.O.) 
             Nice touch, telling a grief- 
             stricken father that a real man 
             would have done something about 
             his daughter's killer.  All he 
             could do at that point was falsely 
             confess to killing Caspar and get 
             sent to prison -- and then you 
             got to list the Collins house, too! 
 
INT. SCHOOL - DAY (M.O.S.) 
 
Sally watches Jimmy as she walks, and bumps into Kelly. 



                                                           88. 
 
 
                         SHEILA (V.O.) 
             But your crowning achievement was 
             getting your own daughter to hook 
             up that homely girl with the most 
             popular boy in school.  A girl 
             like that would do anything -- 
             would gladly die -- to have a boy 
             like that. 
 
INT. KITCHEN - NIGHT 
 
Melanie glares at the couple. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             You think I'd do all that -- kill 
             all those people -- just to sell 
             one house over and over? 
 
                         SHEILA 
             One house?  No.  But we took a 
             look at the records of some of 
             the other houses you've sold. 
 
                         PETER 
             And sold, and sold. 
 
                         SHEILA 
             Amazing how buying a house from 
             Melanie Wright shortens one's 
             life expectancy. 
 
                         PETER 
             Worse than smoking two packs a day. 
 
                         SHEILA 
             Don't worry.  We're not going to 
             turn you into the cops.  It's not 
             our place to judge you. 
 
Melanie's bravado is all gone. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             But you were just bullshitting me 
             when you said you wanted this house. 
 
                         SHEILA 
             Are you kidding?  Of course we 
             want it! 
 
Melanie revives and brightens. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             You do? 



                                                           89. 
 
 
                         PETER 
             For one night. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             I don't understand. 
 
                         SHEILA 
             He means, we're staying for dinner. 
 
Peter and Sheila smile slightly, revealing sharp canine 
teeth -- not quite fangs, but close.  Melanie tries to recoil, 
but the couple position themselves close, and she backs into 
Peter, his mouth close to her exposed neck. 
 
                         MELANIE 
             But -- but I thought you said 
             there's no such thing as vampires! 
 
                         PETER 
             Of course there's not! 
 
                         SHEILA 
             I mean, come on!  A creature that 
             kills a human victim and only 
             drinks its blood? 
 
                         PETER 
             I know!  How wasteful is that?! 
 
Peter opens his mouth to reveal a full set of neatly 
sharpened cannibal's teeth.  As he leans forward to sink 
those teeth into Melanie's throat, Sheila opens her mouth to 
show her matching set.  She, too, reaches forward to bite 
into Melanie's neck from the other side. 
 
INT. LIVING ROOM - NIGHT 
 
                         PETER 
             Well, the cars are in the garage. 
 
                         SHEILA 
             Great.  What shall I do with the 
             leftovers? 
 
                         PETER 
             Put her in the fridge.  We’ll 
             pack whatever we can fit of her 
             in the cooler tomorrow.  We oughta 
             get to bed.  We have to leave 
             early if we want to get to 
             Peakesville by dark. 



                                                           90. 
 
 
                         SHEILA 
             Okay.  Do you ever wish, you know, 
             that we could really buy a house 
             and settle down someday? 
 
                         PETER 
             The thought sometimes crosses my 
             mind.  But then I think, there’s 
             mortgage payments, and moving the 
             lawn, and disposing of remains.... 
 
                         SHEILA 
             Yeah, who needs the hassle? 
 
                         PETER 
             I tell you what, though.  If we 
             ever did buy a house, I’d want it 
             to be just like this one. 
 
                         SHEILA 
             Yeah, this house has... history. 
 
                                            FADE OUT. 
 


